Reproductive and Lactation Performance of Dairy Cattle in the Oromia Central Highlands of Ethiopia

with Special Emphasis on Pregnancy Period

Fikre Lobago

Division of Reproduction, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences

Uppsala

Doctoral thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2007 Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae 2007: 121

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-85913-20-6 © 2007 Fikre Lobago, Uppsala Tryck: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2007

Reproductive and Lactation Performance of Dairy Cattle in the Oromia Central Highlands of Ethiopia with Special Emphasis on the Pregnancy Period

Abstract

Fikre Lobago, 2007. Reproductive and Lactation Performance of Dairy Cattle in the Oromia Central Highlands of Ethiopia with Special Emphasis on the Pregnancy Period. Doctoral thesis. ISSN 1652-6880, ISBN 978-91-85913-20-6

This thesis presents studies of the reproductive and lactation performance of dairy cattle in the Oromia Central Highlands of Ethiopia, with particular emphasis on diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy. In an introductory study, early abortions were induced in four heifers with cloprostenol and monitored using ultrasonography. Prior to cloprostenol injection, plasma concentrations of bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1 (bPAG1), prostaglandin F_{2a} (PG metabolite), and progesterone (P4) varied from 8.4–40 ng/mL, 158– 275 pmol/L, and 20.7-46.9 nmol/L, respectively. After foetal death and subsequent expulsion, the bPAG1 level began to decrease, though the decrease was small and gradual. The PG metabolite level started to display short lasting peaks within three hours, while the P4 level dropped sharply. A cross-sectional study was followed by two years of longitudinal observation to examine the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cows in Selalle, central Ethiopia: these studies involved 300 and 24 randomly selected smallholder dairy farms, respectively. The geometric means of the calving-to-conception interval (CCI) and duration after last calving as determined in the cross-sectional study were 187 and 201 days in pregnant and non-pregnant cows, respectively. While, the means of calving interval (CI), CCI and first observed oestrus after calving as determined by the longitudinal observations were 516, 253, and 141 days, respectively. Production system, district (location), and suckling status influenced these intervals considerably. Based on milk P4 profiles, the mean first onset of luteal activity (OLA) after calving was 52 days and was significantly influenced by suckling and parity number. The prevalence of pre-weaning calf mortality was quite high, up to 17.4%. The mean lactation length was 54.4 weeks, while the mean milk yield for the first 43 weeks of lactation was 11.7 L/day for crossbred cows. Suckling status, season of calving, and parity number significantly influenced the daily milk yield. A further follow-up study described the serum profiles of pregnancyassociated glycoprotein (PAG), oestrone sulphate (E1-S), and P4 during gestation in both Borana and crossbred cattle. Accordingly, the PAG concentrations at the 4th week post conception were 1.5-5.5 ng/mL and 2.1-4.7 ng/mL in Borana and crossbred cattle, respectively, and increased progressively, peaking approximately at the time of calving. The serum E1-S concentrations at the 17th week of pregnancy were 0.3–2.6 and 0.9–5.7 ng/mL in Borana and crossbred cattle, respectively, and increased progressively until calving. Breed, parity status, dam body weight, foetal sex, and foetal birth weight (only for PAG) significantly influenced PAG and E1-S concentrations. The P4 concentrations at the 4th week of pregnancy were 3.2-5.1 and 1.7-8.9 ng/mL in Borana and crossbred cattle, respectively, and remained elevated throughout gestation. In conclusion, the smallholder dairy cows in the study area experienced prolonged CCI and CI, and thus, their reproductive performance was unsatisfactory. Moreover, the observed pre-weaning calf mortality rate is quite high. The serum PAG and P4 levels at the 4th and the E1-S levels at approximately the 17th week of pregnancy were well above the required levels for

pregnancy testing in both Borana and crossbred cattle. Moreover, the observed serum profiles of PAG, E1-S, and P4 throughout gestation (and 10 weeks postpartum for PAG) were comparable to those reported for other breeds of cattle.

Key words: Endocrinology of pregnancy, pregnancy diagnosis/monitoring, reproductive/lactation performance, dairy cattle, Ethiopia.

Author's address: Fikre Lobago, Department of Clinical Sciences, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU), Box 7054, SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden; Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Addis Ababa University, Box 34, Debre Zeit, Ethiopia. E-mail: fikre_lobago@yahoo.com

Contents

Appendix

Abbreviations

Introduction, 11

General background, 14

Dairy cattle production in Ethiopia, 14

The rural smallholder (mixed crop and livestock) production system, 14

Pastoral and agro-pastoral production system, 14

Urban and peri-urban smallholder dairy production system, 14

Specialized commercial dairy farms, 15

Dairy cattle crossbreeding programmes in Ethiopia, 15

Reproductive and lactation performance of dairy cattle, 16

Factors influencing the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle, 17

The significance of diagnosing and monitoring early pregnancy, 19

Methods for diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy, 19

Rectal palpation, 20 Ultrasonography, 20 Hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen assay, 21 Status and prospects of pregnancy diagnosis in Ethiopia, 22

Aims of the thesis, 24

Methodological considerations, 25

Study area, 25 Study animals and management, 25 Study design, 27 Statistical analyses, 28

Major findings, 29

Clinical features and profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ metabolite, and progesterone in association with abortion, 29

Dairy herd type, composition and management, and body condition score, 29

Reproductive and lactation performance, 30

Serum profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, oestrone sulphate, and progesterone, 31

General discussion, 32

Clinical features and profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ metabolite, and progesterone in association with abortion, 32

Reproductive and lactation performance, 34

Serum profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, oestrone sulphate, and progesterone, 37

General conclusions and recommendations, 40

Scope of future research, 41

References, 42

Acknowledgements, 48

Appendix

Papers I-IV

This thesis is based on the following four papers, which will be referred to in the text by their respective Roman numerals:

I. Lobago, F., Bekana, M., Gustafsson, H., Beckers, J.F. & Kindahl H., 2006. Clinical features and hormonal profiles of cloprostenol-induced early abortions in heifers monitored by ultrasonography. *Acta veterinaria scandinavica* 48, 23 (open access). (http://www.actavetscand.com/content/48/1/23).

II. Lobago, F., Bekana, M., Gustafsson, H. & Kindahl, H., 2006. Reproductive performance of dairy cows in smallholder production system in Selalle, central Ethiopia. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 38, 333–342.

III. Lobago, F., Bekana, M., Gustafsson, H. & Kindahl, H., 2007. Longitudinal observation on reproductive and lactation performances of smallholder crossbred dairy cattle in Fitche, Oromia region, central Ethiopia. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 39*, 395–403.

IV. Lobago, F., Bekana, M., Gustafsson, H., Beckers, J.F., Yohannes, G., Aster, Y. & Kindahl, H., 2007. Serum profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, estrone sulfate and progesterone during gestation and some factors influencing the profiles in Ethiopian Borana and crossbred cattle. *Reproduction in Domestic Animals (In press)*.

Reprints have been reproduced with the permission of the journals concerned.

Abbreviations

AI	artificial insemination
BCS	body condition score
bPAG1	bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1
CADU	Chilalo Agricultural Development Unit
CCI	calving-to-conception interval
CI	calving interval
CSA	Central Statistics Authority
DALC	duration after last calving
EARO	Ethiopian Agricultural Research Organization
E1-S	oestrone sulphate
GDP	gross domestic product
HARC	Holetta Agricultural Research Centre
IAR	Institute of Agricultural Research
IBC	Institute of Biodiversity Conservation
ILCA	International Livestock Centre for Africa
MCLP	mixed crop and livestock production
OLA	onset of luteal activity
PAG	pregnancy-associated glycoprotein
P4	progesterone
PG	prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$
PSPB	pregnancy-specific protein B
SAS	Statistical Analysis System
SDDP	Selalle Smallholder Dairy Development Project
SPDDPP	Selalle Peasant Dairy Development Pilot Project
SUDP	small urban dairy production

To my:

Parents

Wife, Zelalem Zewdie

Son, Yeabsira

"More than any one who lived before me, I have been privileged to see more of the creator's miracles in Nature, which has been my greatest joy..."

Carl Linnaeus

Introduction

Agriculture (mainly crop and livestock production) is the mainstay of the Ethiopian economy, employing approximately 85% of the total population. Livestock production accounts for approximately 30% of the total agricultural GDP and 16% of national foreign currency earnings (IBC, 2004). Moreover, Ethiopia has diverse animal genetic resources and its relatively large livestock population (approximately 100 million) is well adapted to and distributed among diverse ecological conditions and management systems. The major farm animal genetic resources of the country include cattle, sheep, goats, donkeys, horses, mules, camels and chickens. As well, demand for livestock products in sub-Saharan Africa, and in developing countries in general, is likely to rise considerably as a result of rapidly growing human population, urbanization and income. This increase in demand for livestock products will have profound implications for food security, poverty alleviation, and the environment (Ehui, 2000).

In spite of the presence of large and diverse animal genetic resources, the productivity (i.e., meat and milk) of livestock remains low in many developing countries including Ethiopia, for various reasons, such as inadequate nutrition, poor genetic potential, inadequate animal health services, and other managementrelated problems. Consequently, crossbreeding of locally adapted cattle breeds with improved dairy cattle breeds has been adopted at various times by many developing countries in an effort to improve cattle productivity. However, the success of such crossbreeding programmes has varied depending on the several factors, including the simultaneous implementation of reasonable standards of animal nutrition, disease control, and husbandry and improved infrastructure status. The improvement of livestock production has been remarkable in many industrialized countries due to the integrated effect of rapid developments in several fields of the industry, such as breeding animals with superior genetic potential, increased feed production, improved animal health measures, and better husbandry methods (Bane and Hultnäs, 1977). In contrast, parallel improvements in livestock productivity have generally not occurred in developing countries probably due to lack of such integrated approaches. Thus, research could play a major role in improving our understanding, and discerning the opportunities and challenges a given sector is confronting, and subsequently creating sustainable options for overcoming the problems.

Crossbreeding of improved exotic dairy cattle breeds on a wide scale was introduced five decades back to upgrade the genetic potential of the indigenous zebu cattle, and subsequently to improve the dairy sector in Ethiopia. Since then, various efforts have been made to improve the dairy sector through artificial insemination or shared crossbred bull service or by distributing crossbred F_1 heifers particularly to the smallholder dairy farmers in urban and peri-urban areas and to those rural farmers located in close proximity to urban areas. Among the beneficiaries of the crossbreeding programme are the smallholder dairy farms located in the central highlands of Ethiopia, such as those in the Salalle area. However, animal performance depends not only on genetic merits, but also on

other factors, such as nutrition, management, health, and environment. Thus, to ensure their success, crossbreeding programmes need to be monitored regularly, by evaluating both the reproductive and lactation performance of the crossbred cattle under the prevailing management and environmental conditions.

Farm data-recording systems at the smallholder production level are either totally absent or incomplete, so it is usually difficult to get reliable data with which to evaluate the performance of smallholder cattle. Moreover, owing to problems associated with logistics, high research costs, and other inconveniences, longitudinal observational studies are usually difficult to implement at the smallholder level. Consequently, in the past most research attempts have focused on institutional herds, and there has been only very limited efforts to make crosssectional observations to evaluate the performance of dairy cattle in Ethiopia (for example, Swensson et al., 1981; Albero, 1983; Bekele, Kasali & Alemu, 1991; Mukasa-Mugerwa et al., 1991; Haile-Mariam et al., 1993; Shiferaw et al., 2003). Interestingly, most of these limited research efforts have confirmed that the crossbred cattle have performed significantly better than indigenous zebu cattle have for the major lactation and reproductive traits considered. Moreover, observations made in some tropical countries have indicated that various factors such as genotype, location (district), season of calving, suckling status, parity number, and body condition score, have considerable effects on the performance of smallholder dairy cattle (Obese et al., 1999; Msanga et al., 2000; Masama et al., 2003; Msanga and Bryant, 2003; Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005). Thus, studies aiming at evaluating the performance of smallholder dairy cattle in Ethiopia, and of the factors influencing it, are vital.

Although most pregnancy failures occur due to embryonic/early foetal mortality up to 50 days post breeding, foetal mortality and subsequent abortion may occur afterwards to a lesser extent until the end of pregnancy (Ayalon, 1978; Forar, Gay & Hancock, 1995; Peters and Ball, 1995; Opsomer et al., 2007). Estimates of the frequency of endemic foetal loss ranged from 0.4 to 10.6% in 26 different studies of dairy herds conducted over five decades (Forar, Gay & Hancock, 1995). Consequently, accurately diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy status as early as possible after service to identify non-pregnant animals and subsequently take appropriate measures to rebreed them has a considerable effect on the reproductive performance of cattle. Rectal palpation, ultrasonography and hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen analysis -for example, analysis of progesterone (P4), pregnancy-associated glycoprotein (PAG), and oestrone sulphate (E1-S) -are the commonly employed techniques for diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy in cattle; however, all of these methods have their own advantages and disadvantages. Analysis of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, produced by the trophoblastic cells of the foetus and specific to pregnancy, is a reliable indicator of viable pregnancy starting from the fourth week post service (Semambo et al., 1992; Szenci et al., 1998a).

It has been demonstrated that several management- and cow-related factors contribute to the occurrence of early pregnancy loss (Jousan, Drost & Hansen, 2005; Lopez-Gatius *et al.*, 2002). Moreover, Lopez-Gatius *et al.* (2007) reported

that some dam-, sire- and foetus-related factors influence PAG concentration in early pregnancy. Knowledge of the associations of pregnancy-related hormones or pregnancy-specific antigens profiles with various management- and animal-related factors throughout gestation is valuable for accurately diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy. Though rectal palpation is the only method employed for pregnancy diagnosis in Ethiopia, the introduction or wider application of other more up-todate techniques (ultrasonography and hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen analysis) could be possible in the near future for research purposes and for pregnancy diagnostic purposes, at least in commercial large-scale dairy farms in Ethiopia. However, there is little or no information regarding the profiles of PAG, E1-S, or P4 during gestation in indigenous or crossbred cattle under existing environment and management conditions. Thus, it would be worthwhile to conduct research to establish the serum profiles of pregnancy-related hormones or pregnancy-specific antigens and to assess the effects of some factors that influence these profiles throughout the gestation period in indigenous zebu and crossbred cattle.

General background

Dairy cattle production in Ethiopia

The latest estimate of Ethiopia's cattle population is approximately 44.3 million (CSA, 2004); these are predominantly indigenous zebu cattle, which are well adapted to and distributed among the diverse ecological conditions and management systems of the country. Though no exhaustive identification and characterization work has been conducted, it is suggested that there are over 25 types/breeds of indigenous cattle, the most popular ones including Borana, Horro, Fogera, Arussi, Karayu and Nuer (IBC, 2004). The existing dairy cattle production systems in Ethiopia belong to either of the following four major livestock production systems: rural smallholder (mixed crop–livestock) production, pastoral and agro–pastoral production, urban and peri-urban smallholder dairy production, and specialized commercial dairy production systems.

The rural smallholder (mixed crop–livestock) production system

This system predominantly exists in the highland agro–ecological zone, where the climate favours both crop cultivation and livestock rearing as complementary enterprises. In this system, all major types of farm animals except camels are found and farmers usually prefer to keep mixtures of farm animal species. Approximately 80% of Ethiopia's population is settled in the highlands (above 1500 meters above sea level), which represent 45% of the total land (IBC, 2004). The highlands are more densely populated and subjected to more overgrazing and natural resource degradation than are the lowlands. This system is characterized by land scarcity and the major livestock feed resources include grazing on marginal lands, crop aftermath, and crop residues. Moreover, dung is an important source of fuel in this system. The smallholder farmers in this system predominantly raise indigenous zebu cattle breeds and farming is subsistence in nature. However, some farmers located near urban centres and that having access to milk markets for selling surplus milk own crossbred cattle.

Pastoral and agro-pastoral production system

This system exists in the vast lowland areas of the country where arid and semiarid agro–climates dominate. This system features sparsely populated pastoral rangelands, where subsistence is mainly based on livestock and livestock products except in agro–pastoral areas, where some crops are produced for both subsistence and the market. The livestock husbandry in this system is dominated by goats, cattle, sheep, and camels. The main source of food is milk, so pastoralists tend to keep large herds to ensure sufficient milk supply and income (IBC, 2004).

Urban and peri-urban smallholder dairy production system

In this production system, the dairy cattle production is either a full time or a part time business. These smallholder dairy farms predominantly keep a small number of crossbred cows in a zero-grazing system to produce milk for both home consumption and sale. Animals are fed with natural grass hay and crop residue and supplemented with various amounts of agro–industrial by-products. Given suitable government policy support and access to markets and services, there is great potential to develop smallholder dairy schemes in peri-urban and urban areas (IBC, 2004).

Specialized commercial dairy farms

Commercial dairy farms are located in urban and peri-urban areas mainly in and around the major cities and produce milk for sale. These farms are specialized dairy farms that own either crossbred and/or pure exotic breeds of dairy cattle. The commercial farms are small- to large-scale dairy farms, the large-scale farms being concentrated in and around the capital.

Based on the type and quantity of inputs, and on the objective and level of intensity of production, the major livestock production systems presented above could be further classified as low-, medium-, and high-input production systems. More than 95% of the livestock population in Ethiopia is kept in low-input systems, in which production is fully dependent on natural resources and the demand for inputs is limited. Most cattle raised in the low-input systems are indigenous breeds (IBC, 2004).

Dairy cattle crossbreeding programmes in Ethiopia

The prevailing heat stress, external and internal parasites, infectious disease, poor nutrition, and other concurrent problems, impedes the introduction and use of selected, high-producing exotic breeds in most tropical and subtropical countries. Consequently, the most suitable cows for dairy production in these areas are ones with a proportion of genes from high-producing cattle of temperate origin and a proportion from well-adapted but low-producing cattle, in many cases a *Bos taurus* × *Bos indicus* cross, often with the advantages of heterosis (Mason, 1974; Albero, 1983).

In Ethiopia, the crossbreeding of improved European with indigenous zebu cattle breeds was introduced in the 1930's by Italians. However, wide-scale cattle crossbreeding activities were started later by the Institute of Agricultural Research (IAR) and Chilalo Agricultural Development Unit (CADU) using Holstein-Friesian, Jersey, and Simmental sires that were crossed with the local Horro, Borana and Arussi dams (Brännäng *et al.*, 1980; EARO, 2001). Since then, governmental and non-governmental organizations have made various efforts to improve the dairy sector by establishing dairy cattle improvement ranches and distributing crossbred F_1 heifers to smallholder farmers (EARO, 2001; Kelay, 2002). For example, in 1987 a project known as the Selalle Peasant Dairy Development Pilot Project (SPDDPP) was established and introduced crossbred dairy cattle and improved management skills in the highlands of Ethiopia. This pilot project was later continued with a new project called the Selalle Smallholder Dairy Development Project (SDDP), which had the same objectives but a broader range of activities encompassing other parts of the country (Kelay, 2002).

Reproductive and lactation performance of dairy cattle

The reproductive efficiency of a dairy herd can be measured in several ways, such as by measuring pregnancy rate, percentage of cows calving each year, average calving interval, average number of days dry, and number of live calves born each year. Although each of these measures affects the profitability of the dairy business in a slightly different way, the calving interval affects both the total milk production of the dairy herd and the number of calves born. In most modern dairies, the general practice is to breed cows early, with the aim of establishing a calving interval of 12 to 13 months, which is considered optimum; hence, calving interval is considered an important index of reproductive performance (Roberts, 1986; Arbel *et al.*, 2001).

Calving interval (CI) has two components: 1) calving-to-conception interval (CCI) or days open, which is considered to be the most important component determining the length of the calving interval, and 2) gestation length, which is more or less constant, varying slightly due to breed, calf sex, litter size, dam age, year, and month of calving, and little can be done to significantly manipulate the gestation length (Mukasa-Mugerwa *et al.*, 1991). The CCI itself is influenced by cow and management/environment-related factors, such as method and efficiency of heat detection, type and efficiency of breeding service and the ability of the cow to resume regular ovarian cyclicity after calving, display an overt heat signs, and conceive with the given service.

Milk yield and reproductive efficiency play major roles in determining the profitability of a dairy herd (Britt, 1985; Arbel *et al.*, 2001). Inadequate reproductive performance is one of the most costly problems facing dairy producers. For example, Esslemont and Kossaibati (1997) found that poor fertility remained the single most important reason for involuntary culling, whatever the age of the animal, based on investigations of 50 dairy herds in England. In addition, Pelissier (1982) estimated the total losses for dairy farmers and consumers associated with sub-optimal reproductive performance in the US dairy industry, accounting all major sources of inefficiency to be \$1.2 billion or approximately \$116 per cow. Moreover, Strandberg and Oltenacu (1989) demonstrated that the effect on net return per year of delaying pregnancy by one day ranged from SEK 0.3 to 11.6 depending on calving month, stage of lactation, parity, and production level and suggested that for all combinations of characteristics early conception was the most profitable.

The lactation performance of dairy cattle is usually measured by determining the total milk yield per lactation or per year, average daily milk yield, lactation length, lactation persistency, and milk composition. Generally, the reproductive performance and lactation performance of dairy cattle are closely associated with each other. Breeding failure has a clear negative influence on milk production and farm income and determines the future sustainability of a dairy farming operation. Milk production level and lactation persistency are crucial factors determining the appropriate calving interval (Arbel *et al.*, 2001). On the other hand, the costs of fertility depend on the stage of lactation and the shape of the lactation curve. Cows

normally have a lactation curve that loses 8 to 10% per month after the peak, but those rare animals whose production declines by only 4% or so may make a longer calving interval justified (Esslemont, 2003).

In most modern dairy farms, a lactation length of 305 days is commonly accepted as a standard. However, such a standard lactation length might not work for smallholder dairy cows in which the lactation length is extended considerably in most cases (Teodoro and Madalena, 2003; Masama et al., 2003; Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005). Furthermore, such an extended lactation period has practical significance for the smallholder dairy farmer as it provides compensation for the usually extended calving interval (Tanner, McCarthy & Omore, 1998). The profitability of short or extended lactation length depends on various factors, including the lactation length persistency. Numerous studies have documented that additional days in which cows are not pregnant beyond the optimal time post calving are costly (Groenendaal, Galligan &Mulder, 2004; Meadows, Rajala-Schultz & Frazer, 2005). However, Borman, Macmillan & Fahey (2004) demonstrated that extended lactations are suitable for some dairy enterprises and that the suitability depends particularly on cow milk potential, the ability to grow pasture or feed supplements economically, management expertise, environmental constraints, herd size and labour availability. Moreover, Österman and Bertilsson (2003) suggested that by combining a longer calving interval with increased milking frequency, daily milk production from one calving to another could be increased, making an increased calving interval an interesting option for dairy farmers. In addition, an economic advantage in extending lactations (by 60 days) was found even in the case of high-yielding cows. This advantage was greater for primiparous cows, because of the high persistency of their milk production and the increase in the fat and protein contents of their milk as lactation progresses (Arbel et al., 2001). Thus, it is of interest to properly evaluate the economic benefits and subsequently optimize both the lactation length and calving interval under the given production level and prevailing management conditions.

Factors influencing the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle

The performance of animals depends not only on their genetic merits, but also on other factors such as nutrition, management, health, and environment. Many factors influence the reproductive performance of lactating dairy cows. Management factors such as accuracy of heat detection, use of proper inseminating techniques, proper semen handling, and appropriate herd health policies can directly influence the reproductive performance of a dairy herd. In addition other factors beyond the immediate control of management may impact fertility; these factors include milk production of the cow, age of the cow, and season of year (Hillers *et al.*, 1984). A variety of environmental factors affect the onset of ovarian cycles in the postpartum period and the most important of these are suckling, milk yield, nutritional status, and season (Peters, 1984). Swensson *et al.* (1981) suggested that malnutrition, disease, milk let-down interference, weak heat symptoms, and

inbreeding are factors that commonly result in very low fertility in unimproved breeds.

Msangi, Bryant & Thorne (2005) did a longitudinal study in Tanzania to examine factors influencing milk yield in smallholder crossbred cows. They investigated the effects of location (district), calving season, body condition score (BCS) at calving, calving year, herd size, source of labour (hired or family labour), calf-rearing method (bucket-fed or partial suckling), and parity number, and found that calving year, calf-rearing method and BCS significantly influenced the daily milk yield. This group (Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005) demonstrated that milk production was mainly influenced by BCS at calving, at which time the lactation milk yield increased quadratically from score 1 to 3; they concluded that BCS at calving may provide a simple single indicator of the nutritional status of a cow. In addition, Muraguri, Mcleod & Taylor (2004) from Kenya reported that commercial concentrate supplementary feeding of lactating smallholder cows led to a significantly higher mean daily milk yield than that of non-supplemented ones throughout the year (18.6% higher annual milk off-take).

With respect to effect of breed, it has been found that crossbreeding has improved the age at first calving and oestrous manifestation of crossbred cows, compared with the local ones, kept under equal and satisfactory feeding, management, and health-control regimes (Swensson *et al.*, 1981). Moreover, Albero (1983) showed that in 14 small dairy farm cooperatives located in the central highlands of Ethiopia, F_1 heifers performed significantly better than did zebu (CIs of 371 versus 421 days and total milk yield per lactation of 2013 versus 429 kg, respectively). However, a decline in both the productive and reproductive performance with increasing fractions of *Bos taurus* above the F_1 crosses was reported in medium-/low-input production systems (Madalena *et al.*, 1990).

In smallholder dairy production systems, reports vary among the different investigators with regard to the effects of certain factors on the reproductive and lactation performance. For example, Msanga and Bryant (2004) found no difference in the productivity of cows, measured as annual milk off-take, between those that suckled their calves and those whose calves were bucket reared and whose calf weights were similar at one year of age. On the other hand, Msanga and Bryant (2003) observed an early peak lactation yield in bucket-rearing cows, while suckling cows had a flatter but more persistent (sustained) curve; the lactation persistency was maintained to a significantly greater extent in suckled than in bucket-rearing cows. Moreover, Msanga et al. (2000) from Tanzania reported that the lactation yields of smallholder dairy cows were significantly influenced by factors such as year of calving, district, proportion of Holstein genes, and herd size, while lactation length was significantly affected by district and herd size. With respect to reproductive performance, Msanga and Bryant (2003) found no significant differences in the interval from calving to first oestrus, insemination and conception between two crossbred genotypes (60-80% and >80% Bos taurus inheritance), between cows whose calves were reared by suckling or bucket. In contrast, Obese et al. (1999) from Ghana reported that calving interval was

significantly influenced by factors such as location, season of calving, parity, and BCS in smallholder dairy herds.

The significance of diagnosing and monitoring early pregnancy

Reproductive failure is one of the major factors affecting output in beef and dairy herds. It is generally accepted that fertilization rates after natural service or artificial insemination are close to 90%, while calving rates to a single insemination are close to 50% (Diskin and Sreenan, 1980). It has been demonstrated that most embryonic loss occurs between days 8 and 16 post insemination and that the embryo survival rates up to 8 days was 93%; however, the survival declined markedly to 66% and 58% by days 16 and 42 post insemination, respectively, in beef heifers (Diskin and Sreenan, 1980). Surprisingly, much lower conception rate (29.3%) on days 60–66 after AI and quite high rate of pregnancy loss (18.6%) between days 25–32 and 60–66 after AI were reported in lactating Holstein cows recently (Sartori *et al.*, 2006). Thus, accurately diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy status as early as possible after service and detection of non-pregnant animals before the first expected return to oestrus 18 to 24 days after service would be ideal.

On the other hand, manipulating the pre-implantation embryo, particularly in the sheep and cow, can severely influence foetal growth resulting in unusually large offspring. The phenomenon of the production of large offspring after embryo manipulation opened up new perspectives on the roles of reproductive technology in both livestock and human reproduction (Walker, Hartwich & Seamark, 1996). Consequently, monitoring embryo/foetal wellbeing is of increasing interest if we are to characterize and better understand the phenomena of large-offspring syndrome and associated abnormalities, including increased rates of abortion and physical abnormalities, increased gestation length and increased levels of mortality and morbidity (Walker, Hartwich & Seamark, 1996). In this regard, various ultrasonographic investigations have been made to evaluate the bovine foetus by monitoring foetal heart rate and foetal growth parameters (Pierson and Ginther, 1984; Kastelic et al., 1988; Bertolini et al., 2002; Breukelman et al., 2004, 2005). In humans, monitoring the foetal heart rate in early pregnancy was found to be a good predictor of foetal viability (Laboda, Estroff & Benacerraf, 1989; Schats, Jansen & Wladimiroff, 1990).

Methods for diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy

The most popular methods currently employed for early pregnancy diagnosis in cattle are rectal palpation, ultrasonography and hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen analysis (mainly progesterone, pregnancy-specific antigens, and oestrone sulphate). However, all these pregnancy diagnostic techniques have their own advantages and disadvantages with regard to the time interval of diagnosis after service, diagnosis accuracy and efficiency, and effect on embryonic/foetal losses.

Rectal palpation

Manual transrectal palpation of the reproductive tract approximately 35 days post service is commonly used to determine pregnancy status (Roberts, 1986; Franco *et al.*, 1987; Pieterse *et al.*, 1990). The accuracy of this method depends on the experience of the operator and on the criteria that are used: fluctuation of the uterus as a result of the presence of foetal fluids, identification of the amniotic vesicle, and slipping of the chorio–allantoic membrane. However, it has been suggested that a positive diagnosis of pregnancy can be made as early as 27 days post service in some animals by palpating and identifying the amniotic vesicle (Zemjanis, 1970; Paisley, Mickelsen & Frost, 1978). In addition, pregnancies of greater than 45 days' duration can be determined by detecting the foetal membrane "slip", cotyledons, or the foetus itself (Zemjanis, 1970; Paisley, Mickelsen & Frost, 1978).

Rectal palpation has also been performed very early to predict the outcomes of pregnancy. Paisley, Mickelsen & Frost (1978) suggested that upon rectal palpation, finding a quiescent uterus and a fully developed corpus luteum in an animal serviced 20–22 days previously is highly suggestive that it has conceived; they suggest this method could be 85 to 90% accurate at predicting the outcome of breeding. The more criteria included in the pregnancy diagnosis, the greater the accuracy; however, such accuracy is accompanied by a significant increase in embryo/foetal mortality (Franco *et al.*, 1987; Pieterse *et al.*, 1990). Based on breeding and calving records, palpation per rectum after day 35 post insemination proved to be 99% accurate in diagnosing pregnancy and non-pregnancy (Badtram *et al.*, 1991).

One of the commonly indicated disadvantages of rectal palpation is the risk of inducing embryo/foetal loss. However, the effect of manual rectal palpation on the incidence rates of induced embryo/foetal losses varies according to different reports. For example, the rate of induced foetal death due to pregnancy diagnosis by rectal palpation per rectum between days 42 and 46 was estimated to be 11.8% based on milk P4 content at day 63, or 9.5% based on palpation per rectum at day 90 (Franco *et al.*, 1987). Moreover, it was observed that there were significant differences between palpators in the induction of foetal attrition (Abbitt *et al.*, 1978; Franco *et al.*, 1987). On the other hand, the incidence of prenatal mortality following pregnancy diagnosis by rectal palpation (done by clinicians and senior veterinary students) was 5.8%, 6.0%, and 0.8% for 802 pregnancies diagnosed at less than 35 days, between 35–45 days and over 45 days, respectively (Paisley, Mickelsen & Frost, 1978). The authors of this last work concluded that multiple palpations may contribute to foetal losses, but that the incidence was not high enough to justify changing technique or having veterinary students avoid palpation.

Ultrasonography

Ultrasonic imaging technology allows non-invasive visualization of the reproductive tract and has allowed the study of dynamic interactions (Pierson and Ginther, 1988). Accurate pregnancy diagnosis could be achieved based on the recognition of a proper embryo with a beating heart, at between 26 and 34 days, by using ultrasonography in cattle (Pierson and Ginther, 1984; Pieterse *et al.*, 1990).

Under controlled condition in heifers, the conceptus (embryonic vesicle) was first detected as a discrete nonechogenic (black) oblong structure in the uterine horn ipsilateral to the corpus luteum between 12 to 14 days post ovulation using a high-quality diagnostic ultrasound (Pierson and Ginther, 1984). Kastelic *et al.*, (1988) reported that the first detection of the embryo proper and heartbeat was possible as of 21.4 days, on average (range 19–27 days), post ovulation in 58 heifers.

A considerable difference was noted between the reliability of ultrasound examinations performed under field conditions at an early stage (days 21 to 25) and of those performed at a later stage (days 26–33). The sensitivity and specificity of the ultrasound examinations between days 21 and 25 were 44.8% and 82.3%, respectively, but between days 26 and 33 the results were 97.7% and 87.8%, respectively (Pieterse *et al.*, 1990). On the other hand, Badtram *et al.* (1991) reported that the diagnostic accuracy and sensitivity of ultrasound examinations carried out by two operators were 50% and 25% between days 16 and 22 post insemination, versus 70.2% and 68.8% between days 23 and 31, respectively. These authors concluded that pregnancy diagnosis in the cow before 30 days post service using a real-time B-mode ultrasound with a 5-MHz probe was not highly accurate under field conditions.

On the other hand, one of the most profound clinical and research applications of ultrasonography in cattle involves the detecting embryonic death and monitoring the physical events preceding and following it (Pierson and Ginther, 1984; Kastelic *et al.*, 1988). Kastelic *et al.* (1988) observed an apparent reduction in embryonic heart rate prior to embryonic death in heifers. They suggested that indications of embryonic distress or of impending death can be obtained by monitoring embryonic heartbeat, which will also allow, for research purposes, determination of the precise time of death of the embryo following a given treatment. Thus, diagnostic ultrasound is a powerful tool for monitoring embryo/foetal viability in cattle.

Hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen assay

Determining the milk progesterone level has been accepted as a reliable means of pregnancy diagnosis from 21 to 24 days post service in the cow, and its accuracy is reported to be 80% and 100% for the diagnosis of pregnant and non-pregnant animals, respectively (Heap *et al.*, 1976; Franco *et al.*, 1987). Milk progesterone levels that remain elevated throughout the period 18–24 days post service is presumptive evidence of pregnancy, and the overall accuracy of milk progesterone testing for pregnancy detection is reported to be 86% (Hoffmann *et al.*, 1974). Progesterone secretion is not specific to pregnancy, so the accuracy of testing for it is influenced by various factors. For example, pathological conditions such as pyometra, segmental aplasia of the mullerian duct system, luteal cysts, embryonic or foetal death, and the presence of macerated or mummified foetus can result in the maintenance of an active corpus luteum (persistent corpus luteum) and elevated milk or plasma progesterone levels that are suggestive of pregnancy.

The development of methods for isolating and characterizing pregnancy-specific protein B (PSPB) (Butler et al., 1982) and bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1 (bPAG1) (Zoli et al., 1991), and the later development of the corresponding RIA technique for these proteins (for PSPB, Sasser et al., 1986; and for bPAG1, Zoli et al., 1992), have opened a door for the reliable diagnosis of pregnancy in cattle using pregnancy-specific antigens. Thus, pregnancy-associated glycoprotein (PAG), or bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1 (bPAG1), which is similar with pregnancy-specific protein B (PSPB) (Xie et al., 1991; Zoli et al., 1991, 1992), is produced by the trophoblastic cells of the foetus and its secretion is specific to pregnancy. Both PAG/bPAG1 and PSPB are inactive members of the aspartic acid proteinase family and are identical in gene nucleotide sequence but differ in carbohydrate and sialic acid content (Xie et al., 1991; Lynch, Alexander & Sasser, 1992). In bovine, PAG or PSPB is used as early marker of pregnancy and for monitoring ongoing pregnancies (Sasser et al., 1986; Zoli et al., 1992). Pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, or PSPB is detectable as of approximately 24 days post conception; it reaches its peak level at approximately the time of parturition and drops after calving, but is still detectable for up to three months due to its long half-life in postpartum cows (Sasser et al., 1986; Humblot et al., 1988a; Zoli et al., 1992).

Zoli et al. (1992) reported a 95% overall accuracy of the PAG radioimmunoassay as of 35 days post service, with accuracies of 93% and 98% for detecting pregnant and non-pregnant cattle, respectively. Moreover, Szenci et al. (1998a) recorded sensitivities of 95% and 100% at 29 or 30 and 44 days post service, respectively. Similarly, a report from a field investigation of 94 dairy farms in Scotland indicated that the bPAG radioimmunoassay had an overall efficiency of 98% (sensitivity and specificity of 100% and 93%, respectively) in routine pregnancy diagnosis (Skinner et al., 1996). However, the long half-life of PSPB or PAG, which causes the slow decline in its concentration in the maternal serum after embryonic/foetal death (Humblot et al., 1988b; Semambo et al., 1992; Szenci et al., 1998a) and in the early postpartum period (Sasser et al., 1986; Zoli et al., 1992; Kiracofe et al., 1993), is currently the main drawback of the PAG assay as a pregnancy diagnostic test. Thus, further detailed research is a crucial if we are to solve the problems of long half-life and carry-over antigen from previous pregnancy in the early postpartum period and subsequently improve the overall accuracy of the PAG assay as a routine pregnancy diagnostic test.

Status and prospects of pregnancy diagnosis in Ethiopia

At present, rectal palpation is the only practical routine diagnostic method used for pregnancy determination in dairy farms in Ethiopia; it is usually carried out late, after 60 days post service, by AI technicians or other animal health professionals. Based on personal observation in the field, there is variation in the experience and confidence of AI technicians with regard to pregnancy diagnosis. Moreover, most of the AI technicians received only very short initial training and never get refreshment training and there are no follow-up systems to check their field performance once they have started to work. Thus, problems with accurate and

timely pregnancy diagnosis could be contributing to the commonly extended calving interval observed in dairy farms in Ethiopia (**Paper II**).

Considering the high cost, skilled personnel requirements, and other related inconveniences associated with the latest pregnancy diagnostic methods (i.e., ultrasonography and hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen assay), manual rectal palpation could be an ideal technique for routine pregnancy diagnosis in dairy farms in Ethiopia. It seems that rectal palpation could well continue to be the only routine pregnancy diagnostic tool, at least at the smallholder-dairy-farm level, in the coming one or more decades: it has the advantages of only requiring labour input, which is cheap and is highly accurate after 45 days post service. Thus, it is worthwhile to upgrade the skills of existing AI technicians and other animal health professionals involved in the dairy sector; the training manual (curriculum) for AI technicians should be revised, to equip them with the necessary skill to enable them to diagnose pregnancy as early as 40 days post service. Meanwhile, other more upto-date pregnancy diagnostic methods, such as hormone or pregnancy-specific antigen analysis and ultrasonography, could be employed at wider scope for research purposes. Moreover, these methods could possibly be used for pregnancy diagnosis in the future at least in commercial dairy farms in Ethiopia. In particular, diagnostic ultrasonography could be used as a valuable tool for confirming early pregnancy during the practical training of AI technicians and veterinary students, to support them in building their rectal palpation skill for early pregnancy diagnosis.

Aims of the thesis

The general aim of this thesis was to evaluate the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle in the central highlands of Ethiopia with particular emphasis on diagnosing and monitoring pregnancy.

The specific aims were:

- To describe the clinical features and plasma profiles of PAG, PG metabolite and P4 in heifers after cloprostenol-induced early abortions
- To investigate the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle
- To assess the effects of certain factors that influence the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle
- ➢ To establish the serum profiles of PAG, E1-S, and P4 throughout pregnancy in Ethiopian Borana and crossbred cattle
- To evaluate the effects of certain dam- and foetus-related factors on the serum profiles of PAG, E1-S, and P4

Methodological considerations

Study area

The first experiment (**Paper I**) was carried out at the Department of Clinical Sciences, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. Two of the studies (**Papers II** and **III**) were conducted in the Selalle area of the Oromia region (North West Shoa zone), situated in the central highlands of Ethiopia. The Selalle area is located between 25 and 150 km northwest of the capital, Addis Ababa (Fig. 1) and lies on an elevated plateau ranging from 2400 to 3500 meters above sea level. The average annual temperature and rainfall are 15–18°C and 1000–1500 mm, respectively. The fourth study (**Paper IV**) was carried out in Holetta Agricultural Research Centre (HARC), which is located in the central highlands of Ethiopia some 40 km west of Addis Ababa (Fig. 1). The Holetta area receives an average annual rainfall of 1200 mm and experiences minimum and maximum temperatures ranging from 2–9°C and 20–27°C, respectively.

Study animals and management

As an introductory study (Paper I), four Swedish Red and White Breed (SRB) heifers were used. The heifers were fed according to Swedish standards and the experiment was done, with the approval of the local ethics committee, at the Department of Clinical Sciences, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. A randomly selected 300 smallholder dairy farms that belong to five districts of Selalle area (60 farms from each district) were included in the crosssectional study (Paper II). Based on the previous classification of dairy production systems (ILCA, 1994), the studied smallholder dairy farms were categorized as either small urban dairy production (SUDP) or mixed crop and livestock production (MCLP) system. The smallholder dairy farms categorized in the SUDP system were those located in towns of each of the five districts, while those farms located in the rural villages of the respective districts were included in the MCLP category. Twenty-four randomly selected smallholder dairy farms located in Fitche town, Selalle zone that belong to the SUDP system were used for the longitudinal observational study (Paper III). The studied farms had an average herd size of 6.8 cattle, including a total of 69 crossbred cows. Fifty-four cows and heifers (26 Borana and 28 crossbred) owned by HARC were employed for the fourth study (Paper IV). The animals kept by HARC were allowed to graze on natural pasture for an average of seven hours in the daytime and supplemented with either native hay and/or other roughage at night; moreover, cows were given concentrate feed during late pregnancy and lactation.



Figure 1. Map of Ethiopia (bottom) and part of the central highlands of Ethiopia (top) indicating the study sites-Selalle area (blue arrows) and Holetta (red arrow).

Study design

For the introductory investigation (**Paper I**), a transrectal ultrasonography was employed to confirm pregnancy and monitor embryo/foetal viability weekly until 7 days before cloprostenol treatment and then daily until foetal death was confirmed. Heifers were given one intramuscular injection of 500 μ g of cloprostenol (Estrumate®). The four heifers (1, 2, 3, and 4) were at day 63, 77, 83, and 116 of pregnancy, respectively, on the day of cloprostenol injection. Blood samples were collected from the heifers starting one week before to nine days after cloprostenol treatment. The plasma samples were analysed for PAG, prostaglandin F_{2 α} (PG metabolite), and P4 using radioimmunoassay methods, following the procedures described by Zoli *et al.* (1992), Granström and Kindahl (1982), and Forsberg *et al.* (1993), respectively.

For the cross-sectional study (**Paper II**), the selected smallholder farms were visited once (twice in a few cases to confirm doubtful pregnancies) and data on the reproductive histories of cows since their last calving and on herd management were collected by examining records, interviewing farm owners and rectal examinations of individual animals. The body condition score (BCS) was determined using a nine-point scale (from 1 representing lean minus, to 9 representing fat plus) (Nicholson and Butterworth, 1986). The data obtained from the reproductive, breeding, and management histories of 300 herds (comprising 940 cows) were used to evaluate the reproductive performance of the dairy herds. The variable duration after last calving (DALC), which refers to the number of days from last calving to the day of examination was used to assess the reproductive performance of non-pregnant cows. Only those non-pregnant cows for which 60 or more days had elapsed since last calving were considered.

In the longitudinal study (**Paper III**), the selected farms were regularly visited once or twice per week; reproductive-, breeding-, health-, lactation- and management-related data were recorded for two years and the obtained data were analysed. Milk samples were collected weekly from 43 postpartum cows starting 8–12 days post calving to a maximum of 90 days after calving. The milk P4 level was analysed using an ELISA kit (Ovucheck) and used to determine the onset of luteal activity (OLA) after calving. Moreover, the daily milk yields of cows were recorded twice per week and used to estimate the average daily milk yield of a given lactation week.

The fourth study (**Paper IV**) involved two groups of pregnant animals: early pregnant (19 Borana and 19 cross) and late pregnant (7 Borana and 9 cross) animals. Transrectal ultrasonography was employed to confirm pregnancy (between 28 and 35 days post breeding) and to monitor embryo/foetal viability (every two weeks until the 13^{th} week of pregnancy) in the early pregnant group. Blood samples were collected weekly from the 4^{th} to the 13^{th} week and then monthly up to the 33^{rd} week of gestation in the early pregnant group; in the late pregnant group, blood was sampled weekly starting from 36 weeks of pregnancy until parturition, and thereafter every two weeks up to 10 weeks post calving. Blood samples were analysed for PAG and P4 using radioimmunoassay, while

ELISA was employed for the E1-S assay. The hormones and PAG analyses were carried out at the Department of Physiology of Animal Reproduction, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Liège, Belgium.

Statistical analyses

The data on calving interval (CI), calving-to-conception interval (CCI), duration after last calving (DALC), first observed oestrus, and body condition score (BCS) were evaluated using the General Linear Model (Proc GLM) (**Papers II** and **III**), while the data on milk yield (**Paper III**) and serum PAG, E1-S and P4 concentrations (**Paper IV**) were evaluated using the repeated measures statement of the MIXED procedure (Proc MIXED) (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). The model included the fixed effects of location (district), production system, suckling status, and exotic gene percentage (**Paper II**); suckling status, parity number, and calving season (**Paper III**); and pregnancy stage (week), breed, parity, dam body weight, foetal sex, and foetal birth weight (**Paper IV**). Moreover, the individual cow was considered a random factor in the MIXED model (**Papers III** and **IV**). The data on CCI and DALC (**Paper II**) were transformed to natural logarithms before analysis. The chi-squared test was used to assess the fixed effects of the factors on the prevalence of pre-weaning calf mortality (**Paper II**).

The milk yield data for the first 14 and the following 15-43 lactation weeks were analysed separately (Paper III). The P4 concentrations from four to 13 weeks post service (early gestation) and from 17 weeks post service to parturition (late gestation) were analysed separately, while PAG was only analysed in early gestation (4 to 13 weeks post service). For E1-S, the concentration from 17 to 33 weeks post service (mid gestation) and from 37 weeks post service to parturition (late gestation or prepartum) were analysed separately (**Paper IV**). Pearson correlation coefficients (PROC CORR) were employed to test the associations among PAG, P4, and E1-S (Paper IV). The means of the different groups in both models used were separated using Tukey's studentized range test (Papers II, III and IV). A non-parametric survival analysis method (Cox Proportional Hazard Regression, SAS Institute) was employed to determine the fixed effects of suckling status, parity number, calving season and milk yield on the binary outcome of the first onset of luteal activity (OLA) for the first 90 days after calving (Paper III). Differences were considered to be statistically significant at P < 0.05 (Papers II, III and IV). The half-life of PAG (Paper I) was estimated using the following formula (Kiracofe *et al.*, 1993; Szenci *et al.*, 2003): $T_{1/2} = [\ln(C/.5C)]/\lambda$, where C is the plasma concentration of PAG at time zero and λ is the slope of the regression equation.

Major findings

Clinical features and profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ metabolite and progesterone in association with abortion

The foetal heartbeat rates ranged from 170 to 186 beats per minute for all foetuses up to the date of cloprostenol injection (Paper I). Foetal deaths were confirmed within two days of cloprostenol treatment. Two of the heifers (at days 63 and 77 of gestation) had thick mucous vaginal discharge and displayed signs of standing oestrus, whereas the remaining two (at days 83 and 116 of gestation) had bloodtinged discharge on the second day post treatment. The plasma concentrations of PAG, PG metabolite, and P4 were 8.4-40.0 ng/mL, 158-275 pmol/L, and 20.7-46.9 nmol/L, respectively, prior to cloprostenol treatment. After the foetus was expelled, the concentrations of PAG began to decrease gradually with an estimated half-life of 1.8-6.6 days. The plasma level of PG metabolite began to display short lasting peaks within three hours of cloprostenol injection, while plasma P4 concentrations dropped sharply to less than 4 nmol/L within 24 hours of the treatment. In the early pregnant group followed (Paper IV), a Borana cow experienced spontaneous abortion approximately 10 weeks post conception; its serum concentrations of PAG started to decline gradually after 10 weeks post conception but those of P4 dropped sharply.

Dairy herd type, composition, and management and body condition score (Paper II)

The smallholder dairy herds in the Selalle area comprised indigenous zebu and crossbred (zebu × Holstein-Friesian/Jersey) cattle. Of 940 cows examined, 383 (40.8%), 491 (52.2%), and 66 (7%) were pregnant, non-pregnant, and pregnancy uncertain, respectively, at the day of examination. All dairy herds in the MCLP system were allowed to graze on natural native pasture, whereas only approximately 16% of the farms in the SUDP system practiced semi-grazing on natural pasture. Breeding was done either by natural mating using a shared bull or by AI or both. Approximately 36% of the farms in the MCLP used bull service only, while 40% of the farms in SUDP system used AI service only. The average herd size per farm was 6.5 (range 2-24) and 9.9 (range 3-32) for the SUDP and MCLP systems, respectively, while the average number of cows per farm was 3.1 (range 2–10) and 3.2 (range 2–8), respectively. The overall mean (range) BCS was 3.8 (1-8), which was significantly influenced by district (location), production system, and proportion of exotic genes. Cows in the SUDP system had higher BCSs (P < 0.001) than did those in the MCLP system, while cows with a higher proportion of exotic genes (75–87.5%) had higher (P < 0.05) BCSs than did the others. In the five districts, cows in Wuchale-Jida had the lowest mean BCS (3.4).

Reproductive and lactation performance

The overall geometric means for the calving-to-conception interval (CCI) and duration after last calving (DALC) were 187 (n = 382) and 201 (n = 422) for pregnant and non-pregnant cows, respectively (**Paper II**). District (location) and suckling status significantly influenced these two intervals. The two intervals were significantly longer in those cows that suckled their calves than in cows that did not. In the five districts, cows in Wuchale-Jida had the longest CCI and DALC, while cows in Sululta-Mulo had the shortest. The overall means for calving interval (CI), CCI, and first observed oestrus after calving were 516 (n = 47), 253 (n = 66) and 141 (n = 55) days, respectively (**Paper III**); suckling considerably prolonged these three intervals. The overall average numbers of services per conception were 1.6 (n = 382) and 1.7 (n = 69) in the cross-sectional (**Paper II**) and longitudinal (**Paper III**) studies, respectively.

Among the forty-three cows whose milk was analysed for progesterone (**Paper III**), the first onset of luteal activity (OLA) was observed in 25 (58.1%) of them during the follow-up period of a maximum of 90 days postpartum. The mean OLA after calving was 52 days (n = 25), while 67.4% had a delayed (>55 days) return to cyclicity. Based on the survival analysis method, suckling and parity number significantly influenced the OLA in the follow-up period, when those cows that suckled their calves and those that had parity number greater than three had a lesser chance and/or delayed resumption of ovarian cyclicity during the 90-day observation period compared to their respective counterparts.

Based on the longitudinal observation (**Paper III**), the mean lactation length was 54.4 weeks (n = 15, range 44–69 weeks) and the overall estimated daily mean milk yield for the first 43 lactation weeks was 11.7 L/day. The daily milk yield increased gradually and peaked at 13.8 L/day approximately 11 weeks postpartum, after which it declined gradually and steadily. Suckling status, season of calving and parity number significantly influenced the estimated average daily milk yield. The estimated daily milk yield was lower for those cows suckled their calves and those cows having a parity number greater than three, while the effect of calving season was variable in the two lactation length categories considered.

Based on the cross-sectional study (**Paper II**), the overall prevalence rates of abortion, pre-weaning calf mortality, dystocia, retained foetal membrane and vulval discharge/uterine infection were 1.4% (n = 940), 17.4% (n = 927), 1.3% (n = 940), 5.4% (n = 940) and 2.8% (n = 940), respectively. The incidence rates of abortion, pre-weaning calf mortality, dystocia, retained foetal membrane, uterine infection, and clinical mastitis observed in the longitudinal observation (**Paper III**) were 7.3% (n = 69), 10.9% (n = 64), 3.1% (n = 64), 7.8% (n = 64), 3.1% (n = 64), and 6.3% (n = 64), respectively.

Serum profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, oestrone sulphate, and progesterone (Paper IV)

The serum concentrations of PAG in Borana (n = 6) and crossbred (n = 8) cattle at 4 weeks post service were 1.5–5.5 ng/mL and 2.1–4.7 ng/mL, respectively. The mean PAG concentrations increased progressively from the 4th to the 33rd week of gestation in the ranges of 3.3–173 ng/mL for Borana and 4.2–240 ng/mL for crossbred cattle. The increase in PAG levels was drastic around parturition in both breeds, the mean (±SEM) concentration peaking at 1880±238 ng/mL and 1337±162 ng/mL in Borana (n = 7) and crossbred (n = 6) cattle, respectively) around parturition (on the day of calving or a day before or after calving). After parturition, the PAG concentrations decreased gradually and steadily to 5.7 ng/mL in Borana (n = 7) and 3.9 ng/mL in crossbred (n = 6) cattle 10 weeks postpartum.

The serum E1-S concentrations in Borana (n = 8) and crossbred (n = 9) cattle at the 17th week of pregnancy were 0.3–2.6 and 0.9–5.7 ng/mL, respectively. The mean E1-S concentrations increased progressively from the 17th to the 33rd week of gestation, in the range 1.1–4.6 ng/mL for Borana and 2.7–10.8 ng/mL for crossbred cows. Breed, parity status, dam body weight, and foetal sex had a significant effect on serum concentrations of PAG and E1-S; foetal birth weight had a significant effect only on PAG. Crossbred cows, nulliparous (i.e., heifers), dams of lower body weight, and dams carrying female foetuses had higher serum PAG and E1-S concentrations than did their respective counterparts. Moreover, dams that carried foetuses of lower birth weight had higher PAG levels than did their counterparts.

The P4 concentrations at the 4th week of pregnancy were 3.2–5.1 and 1.7–8.9 ng/mL in Borana (n = 6) and crossbred (n = 8) cattle, respectively. The serum P4 concentrations remained elevated throughout the gestation period. The serum P4 profiles varied considerably between the two breeds, the crossbred having significantly higher (P < 0.05) P4 concentrations than did Borana cattle in early gestation (weeks 4–13), while the Borana cattle had higher (P < 0.01) P4 levels than did crossbred ones in the later stages of pregnancy (week 17 and afterwards). A significant positive association was observed between serum PAG and E1-S concentrations (Pearson correlation coefficient of 0.45, P < 0.001).

General discussion

This thesis describes the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder dairy cattle with particular emphasis on pregnancy diagnosing and monitoring.

Although livestock play an important role in human society, livestock production is constrained by poor management and inadequate research, extension and veterinary support, as well as by ineffective communication between farmers and development agents in most developing countries, including Ethiopia. Despite the various challenges that smallholder livestock production faces, this sub-sector contributes significantly to the resource-poor family by providing food and draft power, and by generating income at both the household and national levels.

On the other hand, owning to Ethiopia's ever-increasing human population coupled with an increasing demand for milk and milk by-products, the development and expansion potential of the dairy sector in Ethiopia is great. Accordingly, the contribution of the dairy sector, especially the smallholder system, to poverty alleviation and sustainable food production in Ethiopia is thought to be quite high; the sector therefore deserves much attention, as increased knowledge and resource would allow optimal utilization of this potential for developing income and employment opportunities. In building our knowledge of several related aspects of this sector, this thesis contributes towards improving the performance of dairy cattle, in particular the smallholder dairy cattle in Ethiopia.

Clinical features and profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ metabolite, and progesterone in association with abortion

Owing to the unpredictable occurrence of embryonic or foetal losses in a herd and current increasing interest in monitoring pregnancies in bovine, foetal death was induced in heifers using cloprostenol. Accordingly, the clinical features and plasma profiles of PAG, PG metabolite, and P4 were then monitored under controlled conditions.

It has been demonstrated that the clinical features and PG metabolite profiles in induced abortions between two stages of pregnancy, i.e., pregnancies below 75 days and between 100 and 150 days, were different (Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist, 1980/1981). These authors reported that in the former group, aborted foetuses were delivered with intact foetal membranes with little or no bleeding and the heifers displayed standing oestrus immediately after abortion, whereas the latter group had blood-tinged vaginal discharge and retained foetal membranes. Our current observations (**Paper I**) confirmed the previous findings of Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist (1980/1981), in that two of the heifers (at days 63 and 77 of gestation) had mucous vaginal discharge, expelled foetus with intact foetal membrane, and showed standing oestrus within two days of abortion. This finding has practical importance and confirms the suggestion of Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist (1980/1981) that abortion could be induced as late as day 80 of pregnancy for

practical reasons with little or no harm to the subsequent reproductive performance at least in heifers. The prompt resumption of cyclicity in this group may be partly because such abortions are associated with little or no uterine trauma due to the loose attachment of the foetal membrane to the uterus. This view is further supported by the return of PG metabolite release to the basal level immediately after abortion in the early pregnant group unlike those heifers above 100 days of pregnancy, as was observed by Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist (1980/1981) and in the current study.

Detecting PSPB or bPAG1/PAG above the threshold levels in the maternal blood of cows or heifers is a good indicator of the presence of a live embryo or foetus with the except in the postpartum period or for a few days after embryonic/foetal death (Semambo et al., 1992; Szenci et al., 1998a). Current observations (Paper I) indicated that plasma levels of bPAG1 started to decline gradually within 48 hours of cloprostenol treatment (after expulsion of the foetuses) in three of the heifers and even later in the fourth heifer. However, the plasma level of bPAG1 did not fall immediately after death of the foetus, but it changed only slightly until the foetus was expelled. Such minor changes in the PAG levels may be due to the effect of uterine contraction caused by the pulsatile release of the endogenous $PGF_{2\alpha}$ (measured as the metabolite) and by the continuity of the placental release of bPAG1 for a brief time even after foetal death. Moreover, this experiment demonstrated that there was a tendency to variation in the rate of decline of plasma bPAG1 concentration among the heifers that had at different stages of gestation, which might be attributed to the increase in the plasma concentration and half-life of the glycoprotein with increasing stage of pregnancy. The gradual decline of PSPB/PAG concentrations after induced embryonic/foetal mortality by experimental Arcanobacterium pyogenes infection or cloprostenol injection has been found in previous reports (Semambo et al., 1992; Szenci et al., 2003).

The plasma PG metabolite levels increased immediately after cloprostenol treatment, and continued to increase with pulsatile release until expulsion of the foetus. However, in heifer no. 4 (which was at the highest gestation stage of the four heifers), the pulsatile release of PG metabolite continued up to five days post cloprostenol injection even after expulsion of the foetus, though the highest concentration of PG metabolite was only 623 pmol/L. This plasma PG metabolite concentration is low compared to that previously reported by Lindell and coworkers (1980/1981), who reported the massive release of PG metabolite up to 2500 pmol/L in heifers at the same pregnancy stage as was heifer no. 4 at the time of abortion induced by cloprostenol. This difference in the level of PG metabolite could be partly attributed to the effect of retained foetal membranes in case of the latter heifers displaying higher levels of PG metabolite. The observed sharp decline of plasma levels of progesterone in all heifers within 24 hours after the cloprostenol injection is in agreement with previous reports that indicated the luteolytic effect of cloprostenol in cyclic non-pregnant or pregnant cows/heifers (Lamond et al., 1973; Kindahl et al., 1976; Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist, 1980/1981; Bekana, Odensvik & Kindahl, 1996). In this study (Paper I), the disruption of the foeto-endometrial connection because of uterine contraction caused by the pulsatile release of the endogenous PG metabolite could possibly have caused the foetal deaths within 24 to 48 hours of cloprostenol injection.

A sharp drop in progesterone and a gradual decline in PAG concentrations were observed in a Borana cow that experienced spontaneous abortion after approximately 10 weeks of gestation (**Paper IV**). A similar pattern of PAG and P4 profiles has been reported by various authors after experimentally induced embryo/foetal deaths (Semambo *et al.*, 1992; Szenci *et al.*, 2003; **Paper I**). Owing to the unprecedented occurrence of spontaneous abortion, the current finding, particularly of the serum profiles of PAG, is valuable. It provides a good example of the real situation in which some animals might abort and confirms those previous results obtained experimentally using induced abortions.

Reproductive and lactation performance

In this thesis (**Papers II** and **III**), the reproductive performance of smallholder dairy cows in the Selalle area was evaluated: by estimating the intervals from calving-to-conception, to the next calving, to first observed oestrus, and to the first onset of luteal activity; by estimating the duration after last calving (for nonpregnant cows); and by measuring the average number of services per conception. The cross-sectional study (**Paper II**), which involved 300 smallholder dairy farms in five districts, found that the mean estimated CCI was 187 days. The extended mean CCI estimated in the cross-sectional study was further confirmed by the longitudinal observation (**Paper III**) that the intervals from calving-to-conception, to the next calving, and to the first observed oestrus were also extended. This interval (CCI) is the main component that determines length of calving interval, which in turn is the parameter of interest for evaluating the reproductive efficiency of dairy cattle.

The current overall mean estimates of CI, CCI, and first observed oestrus fall within the ranges reported for crossbred and local Zebu cattle in different management systems in Ethiopia (Swensson *et al.*, 1981; Albero, 1983; Shiferaw *et al.*, 2003) and for crossbred cattle in the tropics (Obese *et al.*, 1999; Masama *et al.*, 2003; Swai *et al.*, 2005). Although the present estimate is within the range of previous reports, it is unfavourable and extended compared with the optimum CCI (80–85 days) recommended to achieve the commonly accepted one-year calving interval (Roberts, 1986; Peters and Ball, 1995; Arbel *et al.*, 2001). The findings of this thesis (**Papers II** and **III**) together with previous similar reports from Ethiopia suggest that the reproductive efficiency of smallholder dairy cattle is unsatisfactory and hence deserves attention.

The present work (**Paper II**), found the CCI to be more extended (P < 0.05) in the MCLP than in the SUDP system and higher (P < 0.01) in suckling than in nonsuckling cows. Shiferaw *et al.* (2003) reported a similar finding from other parts of the country, where CCI was longer in the MCLP than in the SUDP system. The prolonged CCI observed in both production systems (**Paper II**) may be partly attributed to inadequate nutrition, poor health services, and other managementrelated problems. On the other hand, the nutritional deficiencies, particularly in the long dry season of the year, and heavy parasitic infestations of cattle in the MCLP system, in which extensive grazing is practiced, might have contributed to the differences in the estimates of CCI between the two production systems.

Moreover, the three intervals (CI, CCI, and first observed oestrus) considered in the longitudinal study (Paper III) were significantly longer in those cows that suckled their calves than in those that did not. Similarly, the results of survival analysis (Paper III) indicated that cows that suckled their calves had a lesser chance and/or a delayed resumption of ovarian activity in the 90-day follow-up period after calving compared to their respective counterparts, further confirming the important effect of suckling on the reproductive performance of smallholder dairy cows. These findings are supported by the fact that suckling could impair the release of luteinising hormone and subsequently interfere with the resumption of ovarian activity (Carruthers and Hafs, 1980; Peters, 1984; Spicer and Echternkamp, 1986). In addition, the milk progesterone analysis (Paper III) indicated that major proportion (67.4%) of the cows followed experienced a delayed (>55 days) first onset of luteal activity. Similarly, Lyimo et al. (2004) from Tanzania reported that 55% of cows followed experienced a delayed (>60 days) postpartum resumption of ovarian activity. Moreover, a postpartum anoestrous interval of 98 days was reported in smallholder crossbred cows (Kassa, 1990).

The intervals from calving-to-conception and to first observed oestrus were considerably prolonged (**Papers II** and **III**) compared to the postpartum anoestrous interval found in the current (52 days) and previous studies. In contrast, the average number of services per conception found in both the cross-sectional study and longitudinal observations seems satisfactory. Accordingly, one could speculate from these findings that it is not only that the delayed postpartum anoestrus that plays a role in the extended intervals observed in the smallholder cows in the study area; possibly silent oestrus, poor oestrous detection, or other factors, such as farmer decision's or ignorance, could also attribute to such extended intervals. This speculation is further supported by a previous report that oestrus was missed once or several times in 34.7% of smallholder crossbred cows in Tanzania (Lyimo *et al.*, 2004). Generally, other factors such as inadequate nutrition, poor housing systems, inefficient heat detection, and incomplete or total lack of recording systems might have also contributed considerably to the observed prolonged intervals.

The observed lack of a clear pattern with regard to the effect of calving season (**Paper III**) may be partly caused by the inconsistency and great variation in type and amount of supplemental feed given to smallholder cows in the study area (**Paper II**), which depending on various factors. On the other hand, the current work (**Paper III**) demonstrated that older cows (parity number greater than 3) had a reduced chance and/or delayed onset of luteal activity than younger ones, though production (milk yield) was found to have no effect (P > 0.05) on the resumption of luteal activity. However, it is known that in high-milk-yielding cows negative energy balance can prolong postpartum anoestrus. Therefore, the current finding may be attributed to the reduced occurrence or mitigated severity of negative energy balance in the low- or medium-milk-yielding crossbred cows owned by smallholder farms; as well the effect of production could possibly be masked by

the stronger effect of parity observed in the current study as the number of animals included was small.

In view of various previous reports, the current findings about the rates of reproductive disorders (Papers II and III) in smallholder dairy farms are not serious. Prevalence rates of 14.7% retained foetal membrane and 15.5% uterine infection were reported in other parts of Ethiopia (Shiferaw et al., 2005). In contrast, Swai et al. (2005) reported much higher prevalence rates of dystocia (58%) and retained foetal membrane (17%) in smallholder crossbred dairy cows in Tanzania. Similarly, in dairy herds in the UK, 9%, 3.6%, 15-22%, and 1.5% annual incidences of dystocia, retained foetal membrane, vulval discharge/endometritis, and abortion, respectively, have been reported (Esslemont and Peeler, 1993; Esslemont and Kossaibati, 1996). Several factors, such as herd size, production level, incidence of various diseases, genetics, housing, and management could influence the rates of occurrence of the various reproductive disorders, which might have contributed to the observed variations among the different reports.

The longitudinal observation (Paper III) estimated a mean lactation length of 54.4 weeks, which fell within various previously reported ranges for smallholder crossbred cows in the tropics (Teodoro and Madalena, 2003; Masama et al., 2003; Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005). Unlike most modern dairy farms, where a lactation length of 305 days is commonly accepted as standard, the current estimate could be considered as extended. However, such extended lactation length has practical significance to the smallholder dairy farmers, as it allows compensation for the usually extended calving intervals, given that crossbred cows kept in smallholder dairying systems frequently have flat, persistent lactation 'curves' (Tanner, McCarthy, & Omore, 1998). The profitability of short versus extended lactation length depends on various factors, including the persistency of the lactation. For example, Borman, Macmillan & Fahey (2004) suggested that extended lactations are a suitable option for some dairy enterprises, and the suitability depends particularly on cow milk potential, ability to economically grow pasture or feed supplements, management expertise, environmental constraints, herd size, and labour availability.

The estimated mean daily milk yield (11.7 L/day) for the first 43 lactation weeks (**Paper III**) is higher than some other reports from smallholder crossbred dairy cattle in tropical countries, which range from 6.5 to 9.8 L/day (Msanga and Bryant, 2003; Teodoro and Madalena, 2003; Muraguri, Mcleod & Taylor, 2004; Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005). Moreover, the maximum estimated daily milk yield record (27 L/day) is higher than that of Muraguri, Mcleod & Taylor (2004), who reported production of 19.5 kg/day in smallholder dairy cattle in Kenya. In view of the other reports mentioned above, the current estimated mean daily milk yield and relatively high maximum daily milk yield from crossbred cows managed at smallholder production level are encouraging. In addition, the gradual and steady decline of average daily milk yield by 1.5–7.0% per month after the peak made the lactation curve somewhat flat, compared to the usual lactation curve of high-yielding cows that declines by 8-10% per month after the peak (Esslemont, 2003).

On the other hand, the current study found that peak milk yield was reached later than has been found in most studies of high-yielding cows. The prevailing inconsistency in the type and amount of supplemental feed provided to smallholder dairy cows (**Paper II**), as well as other management factors, might have partly contributed to the observed delay in peak milk yield after calving.

The current work (Paper III) demonstrated that suckling status, season of calving and parity number significantly influenced the estimated weekly average daily milk yield, in contrast to previous reports that found suckling had no or little effect on milk yield (Msanga and Bryant, 2004) or mean total milk off-takes up to weaning (Little, Anderson & Durkin, 1991). However, the current work did not consider the milk consumed by the suckling calf, which was estimated to be 2.4 to 2.8 L/day by other researchers (Msanga and Bryant, 2003; Msangi, Bryant & Thorne, 2005). On the other hand, Msangi, Bryant & Thorne (2005) demonstrated that calving year, calf-rearing method and BCS significantly influenced the daily milk yield of the smallholder crossbred dairy cows in Tanzania, where restricted suckling increased the milk yield considerably more than did the bucket-fed method of calf rearing. Thus, the difference observed in the current work between suckling and nonsuckling cows might have not been observed if the milk sucked by calf had been estimated and subsequently included in the analysis. The observed effect of season of calving could be partly attributed to the prevailing seasonal fluctuations in feed availability and supplementation of smallholder dairy cattle.

Serum profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein, oestrone sulphate, and progesterone (Paper IV)

This thesis established the serum profiles of PAG, E1-S, and P4 throughout gestation and early postpartum (for PAG only) in Ethiopian Borana and their crossbred cattle.

This work demonstrated that all blood samples collected and analysed from Ethiopian Borana and their crossbred pregnant cattle had well detectable levels of PAG by the 4th and E1-S by the 17th week post conception. In addition, the PAG values obtained from all blood samples analysed were higher than the previously established cut-off value of 0.8 ng/mL (Skinner et al., 1996) or 0.5 ng/mL (Szenci et al., 1998b) needed for a positive pregnancy diagnosis. The highest PAG value observed in the present study by the 4th week post service is comparable to the value (5.3 ng/mL in Holstein-Friesian cows at day 26 or 27 post service) found by Szenci et al. (2000). As PAG and E1-S are specific to pregnancy, they are reliable indicators of viable pregnancy (Semambo et al., 1992; Szenci et al., 1998a for PSPB or PAG and Hamon et al., 1981; Takahashi et al., 1997; Hirako, Takahashi & Domeki, 2002 for E1-S) and could be used for pregnancy diagnosis and monitoring foetal wellbeing. Moreover, PAG is thought to be a promising early pregnancy diagnostic tool, provided its often-cited drawback of a long half-life and carry-over antigen in the early postpartum period is solved. Therefore, the serum PAG and E1-S levels established in the current work could be useful as a reference points in the future, at least for research purposes in Ethiopia.

The current observation indicated that both serum PAG and E1-S concentrations increased progressively starting from the first sampling (in the 4th and 17th weeks of gestation for PAG and E1-S, respectively) until the 33rd week of gestation in both Borana and their crosses. A similar trend in plasma PAG profiles was reported by Sousa et al. (2003) in zebu cattle, while the progressive increase in E1-S concentrations is in agreement with the reports of Dobson et al. (1993) and Takahashi et al. (1997). However, there were some variations between the present findings and previous ones with regard to peak PAG concentrations occurring around parturition. The peak values (1880 and 1367 ng/mL in Borana and crossbred cattle, respectively) found at calving in the present research are lower than those of Zoli et al. (1992) and Kornmatitsuk et al. (2002) who found peak PAG values of 2462 ng/mL in Holstein-Friesian pregnant heifers and 3100 ng/mL in Swedish pregnant heifers, respectively; however, the current values are higher than those (1096 ng/mL) reported for zebu cows by Sousa et al. (2003). Owing to the drastic changes in PAG levels occurring around parturition, the observed differences among the different reports could partly be attributed to differences in the time and date of blood sampling and possibly to breed differences.

On the other hand, in the prepartum period, the E1-S profile increased dramatically in both breeds but started to decline at parturition week in Borana cattle, while remaining elevated in crossbred cattle. Likewise, Takahashi *et al.* (1997) reported variations of prepartum profiles, in which singleton cows exhibited undulation in E1-S profile at prepartum unlike twin-bearing cows, which displayed a markedly elevated profile until the day of parturition. The present work also demonstrated that the PAG levels in both breeds declined gradually after delivery and that the levels remained high at least until 10 weeks postpartum, in agreement with the various previous reports regarding both zebu and Holstein cows (Zoli *et al.*, 1992; Sousa *et al.*, 2003). The notably high (above the cut-off value) PAG concentrations detected up to 10 weeks postpartum in the present work further confirms the limitations of the currently available PAG assay test for use as a pregnancy diagnosis tool in the early postpartum period; further research to improve the technique is thus required.

This thesis (**Paper IV**) demonstrated that breed, dam weight, foetal sex, and parity status (parous versus nulliparous) had considerable effect on the serum PAG and E1-S concentrations during gestation. Likewise, Zoli *et al.* (1992) reported that breed and foetal sex significantly influenced the peripheral blood levels of PAG in the peripartum period. In contrast, Kiracofe *et al.* (1993) found that neither cow weight, body condition score, sex of calf, nor calf birth weight affected the concentrations of pregnancy-specific protein B (PSPB) in beef cows. As well, Robertson and King (1979) demonstrated that the E1-S concentration in plasma and foetal fluids varied considerably during gestation in the cow. Moreover, E1-S concentration in plasma or serum was reported to be higher in twin than in singleton pregnancies in the cow (Worstfold, Williams G. & Williams D., 1989; Dobson *et al.*, 1993; Takahashi *et al.*, 1997).

The present work estimated considerably higher concentrations of PAG and E1-S in dams of lower body weight (less than 275 kg) than in those of higher body

weight (275 kg or more) during gestation. Interestingly, a higher PAG concentration in the last two trimesters of pregnancy in a zebu cow that had a much lower BCS than did the other studied cows was reported by Sousa *et al.* (2003). Thus, this finding could be interesting and it opens door for further research to investigate the possibility of influencing the secretion of PAG and E1-S by the binucleate cells of the placenta by manipulating the nutritional status (BCS) of pregnant cows/heifers. Moreover, this thesis (**Paper IV**) also demonstrated the existence of a positive correlation between PAG and E1-S levels, an observation comparable with a previous report indicating a positive association between PSPB and E1-S levels (Dobson *et al.*, 1993). The observed positive association between PAG and E1-S levels might be because of their common placental origin.

Although the milk P4 test is employed for routine pregnancy diagnosis in lactating cows, determining the peripheral blood level of P4 has practical importance particularly in heifers, for pregnancy diagnosis and/or monitoring embryo/foetal viability in Ethiopia, at least for research purposes. Accordingly, this thesis (**Paper IV**) demonstrated that the serum P4 concentrations starting from the first blood sampling (in the 4th week of gestation) remained elevated throughout gestation in both breeds, which is consistent with data in Brahman (Shelton and Summers 1983), zebu (Mukasa-Mugerwa *et al.*, 1989), and taurine (Robertson, 1972) cattle. Moreover, the present research found that P4 levels started to decline approximately three weeks prepartum, a finding in agreement with other reports (Smith *et al.*, 1973; Mukasa-Mugerwa *et al.*, 1989). Mukasa-Mugerwa *et al.* (1989) reported that P4 levels varied with the week of pregnancy in zebu cattle, which is comparable to our finding at the later stages of pregnancy.

General conclusions and recommendations

- After early cloprostenol-induced foetal death (at between 60 and 120 days of pregnancy) the plasma concentrations of bPAG1 decreased gradually and the rate of decrease displayed a tendency to vary with the stages of pregnancy, a matter that requires further confirmation.
- The current finding further supported the suggestion of Lindell, Kindahl & Edqvist (1980/1981) that abortion could be successfully induced up to 80 days of pregnancy for practical reasons, at least in heifers with little or no harm to subsequent reproductive performance.
- The prevalence of pre-weaning calf mortality was notably high in the smallholder dairy farms studied and deserves serious attention.
- The smallholder dairy cows in the study area had prolonged intervals from calving-to-conception, to the next calving and to the first observed oestrus after calving, and thus their reproductive performance was unsatisfactory.
- Delayed first postpartum oestrus and possibly silent oestrus or inadequate oestrous detection, or other factors (which require further investigation) might have contributed to the extended intervals.
- The current work estimated the lactation performance of smallholder crossbred cows based on the average of two days of milk yield records per lactation week, and involved a small number of cows with complete lactations and did not estimate the milk sucked by the calf. Therefore, further detailed investigation is suggested to examine the effect of such factors as suckling regimes (including estimating the milk sucked by the calf), body condition scores of cows at calving and types and amounts of feeds supplied on the reproductive and lactation performance of smallholder crossbred dairy cows for the subsequent implementation of appropriate intervention measures.
- The serum concentrations of PAG and P4 at the 4th and E1-S around the 17th week of pregnancy were well above the required levels for pregnancy testing in both Borana and crossbred (Borana × Holstein-Friesian) cattle.
- The observed serum profiles of PAG, P4, and E1-S throughout gestation and for ten weeks postpartum (for PAG only) are comparable to the previous reports from other cattle breeds.
- The serum PAG and E1-S profiles were considerably influenced by factors such as breed, weight and parity status of the dam, and foetal sex; however, foetal birth weight influenced only PAG.

Scope of future research

- The observed high rate of pre-weaning calf mortality warrants attention, so further investigation aimed at exploring the major causes of preweaning calf mortality is vital.
- Assessing the comparative effects of different regimes of restricted suckling on reproductive and lactation performance.
- Evaluating the nutritional values and economic feasibility of various locally available animal feed resources for feeding smallholder dairy cows.
- Further research to improve the skill of AI technicians and animal health professionals (involved in the dairy sector) at early pregnancy diagnosis and fertility evaluation.
- Looking for a simple and feasible early pregnancy diagnostic tool that could be applied under smallholder farm conditions.
- Further work on improving smallholder farmers' awareness of the breeding and management of crossbred dairy cattle (using a participatory approach) is imperative.

References

- Abbitt, B., Ball, L., Kitto, G.P., Sitzman, C.G., Wilgenburg, B., Rain, L.W. & Seidel Jr. G.E., 1978. Effect of three methods of palpation for pregnancy diagnosis per rectum on embryonic and foetal attrition in cows. *Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 173*, 973–977.
- Albero, M., 1983. Comparative performance of F_1 Friesian × Zebu heifers in Ethiopia. *Animal Production 37*, 247–252.
- Arbel, R., Bigun, Y., Ezra, E., Sturman., H. & Hojean, D., 2001. The effect of extended calving intervals in high lactating cows on milk production and profitability. *Journal of Dairy Science* 84, 600–608.
- Ayalon, N., 1978. A review of embryonic mortality in cattle. *Journal of Reproduction and Fertility* 54, 483–493.
- Badtram, G.A., Gaines, J.D., Thomas, C.B. & Bosu, W.T.K., 1991. Factors influencing the accuracy of early pregnancy detection in cattle by real-time ultrasound scanning of the uterus. *Theriogenology* 35, 1153–1167.
- Bane, A., & Hultnäs, C.A., 1977. Artificial insemination of cattle in developing countries. In: FAO Animal Health and Production Paper 1, FAO, Rome, pp. 6–11.
- Bekana, M., Odensvik, K. & Kindahl, H., 1996. Prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ metabolite and progesterone profiles in postpartum cows with retained foetal membranes. *Acta veterinaria scandinavica* 37, 171–185.
- Bekele, T., Kasali, O.B. & Alemu, T., 1991. Reproductive problems in crossbred cattle in central Ethiopia. *Animal Reproduction Science* 26, 41–49.
- Bertolini, M., Mason, J.B., Beam, S.W., Carneiro, G.F., Sween, M.L., Kominek, D.J., Moyer, A.L., Famula, T.R., Sainz, R.D. & Anderson, G.B., 2002. Morphology and morphometery of in vivo- and in vitro-produced bovine concepti from early pregnancy to term and association with high birth weights. *Theriogenology* 58, 973–994.
- Borman, J.M., Macmillan, K.L. & Fahey, J., 2004. The potential for extended lactations in Victorian dairying: a review. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture 44*, 507-519.
- Breukelman, S.P., Szenci, O., Beckers, J.F., Kindahl, H., Mulder, E.J.H., Jonker, F.H., van der Weijden, B., Revy, D., Pogany, K., Sulon, J., Nemedi, I. & Taverne, M.A.M., 2005. Ultrasonographic appearance of the conceptus, fetal heart rate and profiles of pregnancy-associated glycoproteins (PAG) and prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ -metabolite (PG $F_{2\alpha}$ -metabolite) after induction of fetal death with aglepristone during early gestation in cattle. *Theriogenology* 64, 917–933.
- Breukelman, S.P., Reinders, J.M.C., Jonker, F.H., de Ruigh, L., Kaal, L.M.T.E., van Wagtendonke-de Leeuw, A.M.W., Vos, P.L.A.M., Dieleman, S.J., Beckers, J.F., Perenyi, Z.S. & Taverne, M.A.M., 2004. Foetometry and foetal heart rates between day 35 and 108 in bovine pregnancies resulting from transfer of either MOET, IVP-co-culture or IVP-SOF embryos. *Theriogenology* 61, 867–882.
- Britt, J.H., 1985. Enhanced reproduction and its economic implications. *Journal of Dairy Science* 68, 1585-1592.
- Brännäng, E., Meskel, L.B., Schaar, J. & Swensson, C., 1980. Breeding activities of the Ethio–Swedish integrated rural development project. Part I: planning and goals–the multiplier herd system. *World Animal Review 36*, 34–36.
- Butler, J.E., Hamilton, W.C., Sasser, R.G., Ruder, C.A., Hass, G.M. & Williams, R.J., 1982. Detection and partial characterization of two bovine pregnancy-specific proteins. *Biology of Reproduction* 26, 925–933.
- Carruthers, T.D. & Hafs, H.D., 1980. Suckling and four-times daily milking. Influence on ovulation, estrus and serum luteinizing hormone, glucocorticoids and prolactin in postpartum Holsteins. *Journal of Animal Science* 50, 919–925.
- CSA (Central Statistics Authority), 2004. The 2001/2002 Ethiopian Agricultural Sample Enumeration (EASE), Executive Summary, May 2004, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.
- Diskin, M.G. & Sreenan, J.M., 1980. Fertilization and embryonic mortality rates in beef heifers after artificial insemination. *Journal of Reproduction and Fertility* 59, 463–468.

- Dobson, H., Rowan, T.G., Kippax, I.S. & Humblot, P., 1993. Assessment of fetal number, and fetal and placental viability throughout pregnancy in cattle. *Theriogenology* 40, 411–425.
- EARO (Ethiopian Agricultural Research Organization), 2001. *Background paper on developing animal breeding policy*. A working paper, January 2001, 21pp.
- Ehui, S., 2000. A review of the contribution of livestock to food security, poverty alleviation and environmental sustainability in sub-Saharan Africa. In: Livestock production and the environment-implications for sustainable livelihoods. *Proceedings of* 7^{th} annual conference of Ethiopian Society of Animal Production (ESAP), held in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 26–27, May 1999.
- Esslemont, R.J., 2003. The costs of poor fertility and what to do about reducing them. *British Cattle Veterinary Association 11*, 237–250.
- Esslemont, R.J. & Kossaibati, M.A., 1996. Incidence of production diseases and other health problems in a group of dairy herds in England. *The Veterinary Record 139*, 486–490.
- Esslemont, R.J. & Kossaibati, M.A., 1997. Culling in 50 dairy herds in England. *The Veterinary Record 140*, 36–39.
- Esslemont, R.J. & Peeler, E.J., 1993. The scope for raising margins in dairy herds by improving fertility and health. *The British Veterinary Journal 149*, 537–547.
- Forar, A.L., Gay, J.M. & Hancock, D.D., 1995. The frequency of endemic fetal loss in dairy cattle: a review. *Theriogenology* 43, 989–1000.
- Forsberg, M., Tagle, R., Madej, A., Molina, J.R. & Carlsson, M-A., 1993. Radioimmunoassay of bovine, ovine and porcine luteinizing hormone with a monoclonal antibody and a human tracer. *Acta veterinaria scandinavica* 34, 255–262.
- Franco, J.O., Drost, M., Thatcher, M.-J., Shile, V.M. & Thatcher, W.W., 1987. Fetal survival in the cow after pregnancy diagnosis by palpation per rectum. *Theriogenology* 27, 631-644.
- Granström, E., & Kindahl, H., 1982. Radioimmunoassay of the major plasma metabolite of PGF_{2a} , 15-keto-13, 14-dihydro- PGF_{2a} . In: Lands, W.E.M., Smith, W.L., eds. *Methods in Enzymology*. New York: Academic Press Inc, *86*, 320–339.
- Groenendaal, H., Galligan, D.T. & Mulder, H.A., 2004. An economic spreadsheet model to determine optimal breeding and replacement decisions for dairy cattle. *Journal of Dairy Science* 87, 2146–2157.
- Haile-Mariam, M., Banjaw, K., Gebre-Meskel, T. & Ketema, H., 1993. Productivity of Boran cattle and their Friesian crosses at Abernosa ranch, Rift valley of Ethiopia. I. Reproductive performance and pre-weaning mortality. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 25*, 239–248.
- Hamon, M., Fleet, I.R., Holdsworth, R.J. & Heap, R.B., 1981. The time of detection of ooestrone sulphate in milk and the diagnosis of pregnancy in cows. *The British Veterinary Journal* 137, 71–77.
- Heap, R.B., Holdsworth, R.J., Gadsby, J.E., Laing, J.A. & Walters, D.E., 1976. Pregnancy diagnosis in the cow from milk progesterone concentration. *The British Veterinary Journal* 132, 445–464.
- Hillers, J.K., Senger, P.L., Darlington, R.L. & Fleming, W.N., 1984. Effects of production, season, age of cow, days dry, and days in milk on conception to first service in large commercial herds. *Journal of Dairy Science* 67, 861–867.
- Hirako, M., Takahashi, T. & Domeki, I., 2002. Peripheral changes in oestrone sulfate concentration during the first trimester of gestation in cattle: comparison with unconjugated estrogens and relationship to fetal number. *Theriogenology* 57, 1939–1947.
- Hoffmann, B., Hamburger, R., Gunzler, O., Korndorfer, L. & Lohoff, H., 1974. Determination of progesterone in milk applied for pregnancy diagnosis in the cow. *Theriogenology* 2, 21–28.
- Humblot, P., Camous, S., Martal, J., Charlery, J., Jeanguyot, N., Thibier, M. & Sasser G., 1988a. Diagnosis of pregnancy by radioimmunoassay of a pregnancy-specific protein in the plasma of dairy cows. *Theriogenology* 30, 257–267.
- Humblot, P., Camous, S., Martal, J., Charlery, J., Jeanguyot, N., Thibier, M. & Sasser, G., 1988b. Pregnancy-specific protein B, progesterone concentrations, and embryonic

mortality during early pregnancy in dairy cows. *Journal of Reproduction and Fertility 83*, 215–223.

- IBC (Institute of Biodiversity Conservation), 2004. *The state of Ethiopia's Farm Animal Genetic Resources*: A contribution to the first report on the state of the world's animal genetic resources. May 2004, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.
- ILCA (International Livestock Centre for Africa), 1994. Annual report and program highlights. ILCA, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 106.
- Jousan, F.D., Drost, M. & Hansen, P.J., 2005. Factors associated with early and mid-to late fetal loss in lactating and non-lactating Holstein cattle in a hot climate. *Journal of Animal Science* 83, 1017–1022.
- Kassa, T., 1990. Postpartum reproductive activity of indigenous zebu and Friesian x zebu crossbred cows in the Ethiopian central highlands. *Ethiopian Journal of Agricultural Sciences* 12, 45–52.
- Kastelic, J.P., Curran, S., Pierson, R.A. & Ginther, O.J., 1988. Ultrasonic evaluation of the bovine conceptus. *Theriogenology* 29, 39–54.
- Kelay, B., 2002. Analyses of Dairy Cattle Breeding Practices in Selected Areas of Ethiopia. Ph.D. thesis, Humboldt University of Berlin, Germany.
- Kindahl, H., Edqvist, L.E., Bane, A. & Granström, E., 1976. Blood levels of progesterone and 15-keto-13, 14-dihydro-prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ during the normal oestrous cycle and early pregnancy in heifers *Acta endocrinologica* 82, 134–149.
- Kiracofe, G.H., Wright, J.M., Schalles, R.R., Ruder, C.A., Parish, S. & Sasser, R.G., 1993. Pregnancy-specific protein B in serum of postpartum beef cows. *Journal of Animal Science* 71, 2199–2205.
- Kornmatitsuk, B., Veronesi, M.C., Madej, A., Dahl, E., Ropstad, E., Beckers, J.F., Forsberg, M., Gustafsson, H. & Kindahl, H., 2002. Hormonal measurements in late pregnancy and parturition in dairy cows-possible tools to monitor foetal well being. *Animal Reproduction Science* 72, 153–164.
- Laboda, L.A., Estroff, J.A. & Benacerraf, B.R., 1989. First trimester bradycardia. A sign of impeding foetal loss. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine* 8, 561–563.
- Lamond, D.R., Tomlinson, R.V., Drost, M., Henricks, D.M. & Jöchle, W., 1973. Studies of prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ in the cow. *Prostaglandins* 4, 269–284.
- Lindell, J-O., Kindahl, H., Edqvist, L-E., 1980/81. Prostaglandin induced early abortions in the bovine. Clinical outcome and endogenous release of prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ and progesterone. *Animal Reproduction Science 3*, 289–299.
- Little, D.A., Anderson, F.M. & Durkin, J.W., 1991. Influence of partial suckling of crossbred dairy cows on milk offtake and calf growth in the Ethiopian highlands. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 23*, 108–114.
- Lopez-Gatius, F., Santolaria, P., Yaniz, J., Rutllant, J. & Lopez-Bejar, M., 2002. Factors affecting pregnancy loss from gestation days 38-90 in lactating dairy cows from a single herd. *Theriogenology* 57, 1251–1261.
- Lopez-Gatius, F., Garbayo, J.M., Santolaria, P., Yaniz, J., Ayad, A., Sousa, N.M. & Beckers, J.F., 2007. Milk production correlates negatively with plasma levels of pregnancy-associated glycoprotein (PAG) during the early fetal period in high producing dairy cows with live fetuses. *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 32, 29–42.
- Lyimo, Z.C., Nkya, R., Schoonman, L. & van Eerdenburg, F.J.C.M., 2004. Postpartum reproductive performance of crossbred dairy cattle on smallholder farms in sub-humid coastal Tanzania. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 36*, 269–279.
- Lynch, R.A., Alexander, B.M. & Sasser, R.G., 1992. The cloning and expression of the bovine pregnancy-specific protein B (bPSPB) gene. *Biology of Reproduction 46* (Suppl. 1), 73.
- Madalena, F.E., Lemos, A.M., Teodoro, R.L., Barbosa, R.T. & Monteiro, J.B.N., 1990. Dairy production and reproduction in Holstein-Friesian and Guzera crosses. *Journal of Dairy Science* 73, 1872–1886.
- Mason, I.L., 1974. Maintaining crossbred populations of dairy cattle in the tropics. *World Animal Review 11*, 36–43.

- Masama, E., Kusina, N.T., Sibanda, S. & Majoni, C., 2003. Reproductive and lactational performance of cattle in a smallholder dairy system in Zimbabwe. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 35, 117–129.
- Meadows, C., Rajala-Schultz, P.J. & Frazer, G.S., 2005. A spreadsheet-based model demonstrating the nonuniform economic effects of varying reproductive performance in Ohio dairy herds. *Journal of Dairy Science* 88, 1244–1254.
- Msanga, Y.N. & Bryant, M.J., 2003. Effect of restricted suckling of calves on the productivity of crossbred dairy cattle. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 35, 69–78.
- Msanga, Y.N. & Bryant, M.J., 2004. Productivity of crossbred dairy cows suckling their calves for 12 or 24 weeks post calving. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 36*, 763– 773.
- Msanga,Y.N., Bryant, M.J., Rutam, I.B., Minja, F.N. & Zylstra, L., 2000. Effect of environmental factors and of the proportion of Holstein blood on the milk yield and lactation length of crossbred dairy cattle on smallholder farms in North-east Tanzania. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 32*, 23–31.
- Msangi, B.S.J., Bryant, M. J. & Thorne, P.J., 2005. Some factors affecting variation in milk yield in crossbred dairy cows on smallholder farms in North-east Tanzania. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 37, 403–412.
- Mukasa-Mugerwa, E. & Tegegne, A., 1989. Peripheral plasma progesterone concentration in zebu (Bos indicus) cows during pregnancy. *Reproduction Nutrition and Development* 29, 303–308.
- Mukasa-Mugerwa, E., Tegegne, A., Mesfin, T. & Teklu, Y., 1991. Reproductive efficiency of Bos indicus (zebu) cows under artificial insemination management in Ethiopia. *Animal Reproduction Science* 24, 63–72.
- Muraguri, G.R., Mcleod, A. & Taylor, N., 2004. Estimation of milk production from smallholder dairy cattle in the coastal lowland of Kenya. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 36*, 673–684.
- Nicholson, M.J. & Butterworth, M.H., 1986. A Guide to Condition Scoring of Zebu Cattle, ILCA Monograph, ILCA, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.
- Obese, F.Y., Okantah, S.A., Oddoye, E.O.K. & Gyamu, P., 1999. Postpartum reproductive performance of Sanga cattle in smallholder peri-urban dairy herds in the Accra plains of Ghana. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 31*, 181–190.
- Opsomer, G., Leroy, J., Bossaert, P., Cools, S. & de Kruif, A., 2007. Early embryonic death in cattle. *Reproduction in Domestic Animals* 42, (Suppl. 2), 63. Abstract.
- Paisley, L.W., Mickelsen, W.D. & Frost, O.L., 1978. A survey of the incidence of prenatal mortality in cattle following pregnancy diagnosis by rectal palpation. *Theriogenology* 9, 481–491.
- Pelissier, C.L., 1982. Identification of reproductive problems and economic consequences. In: *Proceedings of National Invitational Dairy Cattle Reproduction Workshop*, April 13– 15, Louisville, KY (ed. Eastwood). Extension Committee on Policy (ECOP), Science and Education Administration, US Department of Agriculture, Washington, DC.
- Peters, A.R., 1984. Reproductive activity of the cow in the post-partum period. I. Factors affecting the length of the postpartum acyclic period. *The British Veterinary Journal 140*, 76–84.
- Peters, A.R., & Ball, P.J.H., 1995. *Reproduction in cattle*. 2nd ed, Blackwell Science Ltd, PP. 1–11.
- Pierson, R.A., & Ginther, O.J., 1984. Ultrasonography for detection of pregnancy and study of embryonic development in heifers. *Theriogenology* 22, 225–233.
- Pierson, R.A., & Ginther, O.J., 1988. Ultrasonic imaging of the ovaries and uterus in cattle. *Theriogenology* 29, 21–37.
- Pieterse, M.C., Szenci, O., Willemse, A.H., Bajcsy, C.S.A., Dieleman, S.J. & Taverne, M.A.M., 1990. Early pregnancy diagnosis in cattle by means of linear-array real-time ultrasound scanning of the uterus and a qualitative and quantitative milk progesterone test. *Theriogenology* 33, 697–707.
- Roberts, S.J., 1986. Veterinary Obstetrics and Genital Diseases. 3rd ed, (Woodstock, VT).

- Robertson, H.A., 1972. Sequential changes in plasma progesterone in the cow during the oestrous cycle, at parturition and postpartum. *Canadian Journal of Animal Science* 52, 645–658.
- Robertson, H.A. & King, G.J., 1979. Conjugated and unconjugated oestrogens in fetal and maternal fluids of the cow throughout pregnancy. *Journal of Reproduction and Fertility* 55, 463–470.
- Sasser, R.G., Ruder, C.A., Ivani, K.A., Butler, J.E., & Hamilton, W.C., 1986. Detection of pregnancy by radioimmunoassay of a novel pregnancy-specific protein in serum of cows and a profile of serum concentrations during gestation. *Biology of Reproduction 35*, 936-942.
- Sartori, R., Gümen, A, Guenther, J.N., Souza, A.H., Caraviello, D.Z. & Wiltbank, M.C., 2006. Comparison of artificial insemination versus embryo transfer in lactating dairy cows. *Theriogenology* 65, 1311–1321.
- Semambo, D.K.N., Eckersall, P.D., Sasser, R.G. & Ayliffe, T.R., 1992. Pregnancy-specific protein B and progesterone in monitoring viability of the embryo in early pregnancy in the cow after experimental infection with *Actinomyces pyogenes*. *Theriogenology* 37, 741–748.
- Schats, R., Jansen, C.A. & Wladimiroff, J.W., 1990. Embryonic heart activity: appearance and development in early human pregnancy. *British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology* 97, 989–994.
- Shelton, J.N. & Summers, P.M., 1983. Progesterone and estradiol-17ß in the peripheral plasma of Brahman cows with single and twin pregnancies. *Theriogenology* 20, 47–52.
- Shiferaw, Y., Tenhagen, B.-A., Bekana, M. & Kassa, T., 2003. Reproductive performance of crossbred dairy cows in different production system in the central highlands of Ethiopia. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 35, 551–561.
- Shiferaw, Y., Tenhagen, B-A., Bekana, M. & Kassa, T., 2005. Reproductive disorders of crossbred dairy cows in the central highlands of Ethiopia and their effect on reproductive performance. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 37, 427–441.
- Skinner, J., Gray, D., Gebbie, F., Beckers, J.F. & Sulon, J., 1996. Field evaluation of pregnancy diagnosis using bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein (bPAG). *Cattle Practice* 4, 281–284.
- Smith, V.G., Edgerton, L.A., Hafs, H.D. & Convey, E.M., 1973. Bovine serum oestrogens, progestins and glucocorticoids during late pregnancy, parturition and early lactation. *Journal of Animal Science* 36, 391–396.
- Sousa, N.M., Zongo, M., Pitala, W., Boly, H., Sawadogo, L., Sanson, M., Figueiredo, J.R., Goncalves, P.B.D., Amiri, B.E., Perényi, Z.S. & Beckers, J.F., 2003. Pregnancyassociated glycoprotein concentrations during pregnancy and the postpartum period in Azawak Zebu cattle. *Theriogenology* 59, 1131–1142.
- Spicer, L.J. & Echternkamp, S.E., 1986. Ovarian follicular growth, function and turnover in cattle : a review. *Journal of Animal Science* 62, 428–451.
- Strandberg, E. & Oltenacu, P.A., 1989. Economic consequences of different calving intervals. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica* 39, 407–420.
- Swai, E.S., Bryant, M.J., Karimuribo, E.D., French, N.P., Ogden, N.H., Fitzpatrick, J.L. & Kambarage, D.M., 2005. A cross-sectional study of reproductive performance of smallholder dairy cows in coastal Tanzania. *Tropical Animal Health and Production 37*, 513–525.
- Swensson, C., Schaar, J., Brännäng, E. & Meskel, L.B., 1981. Breeding activities of the Ethio–Swedish integrated rural development project. Part III. Reproductive performance of zebu and crossbred cattle. *World Animal Review 38*, 31–36.
- Szenci, O., Beckers, J.F., Humblot, P., Sulon, J., Sasser, G., Taverne, M.A.M., Varga, J., Baltusen, R. & Schekk, Gy., 1998a. Comparison of ultrasonography, bovine pregnancyspecific protein B, and bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1 test for pregnancy detection in dairy cows. *Theriogenology* 50, 77–88.
- Szenci, O., Beckers, J.F., Sulon, J., Bevers, M.M., Börzsönyi, L., Fodor, L., Kovacs, F. & Taverne, M.A.M., 2003. Effect of induction of late embryonic mortality on plasma profiles of pregnancy associated glycoprotein 1 in heifers. *The Veterinary Journal 165*, 307–313.

- Szenci, O., Humblot, P., Beckers, J.F., Sasser, G., Sulon, J., Baltusen, R., Varga, J., Bajcsy, C.S.A. & Taverne, M.A.M., 2000. Plasma profiles of progesterone and conceptus proteins in cows with spontaneous embryonic/fetal mortality as diagnosed by ultrasonography. *The Veterinary Journal 159*, 287–290.
- Szenci, O., Taverne, M.A.M., Beckers, J.F., Sulon, J., Varga, J., Börzsönyi, L., Hanzen, Ch. & Schekk, Gy., 1998b. Evaluation of false ultrasonographic diagnoses in cows by measuring plasma levels of bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein 1. *The Veterinary Record* 142, 304–306.
- Takahashi, T., Hirako, M., Takahashi, H., Patel, O.V., Takenouchi, N. & Domeki, I., 1997. Maternal plasma oestrone sulfate profile during pregnancy in the cow: comparison between singleton and twin pregnancies. *The Journal of Veterinary Medical Science* 59, 287–288.
- Tanner, J.C., McCarthy, N.A. & Omore, A., 1998. Why shorter calving intervals on smallholder farms in East Africa? BSAS/KARA. Proceedings of an International Conference on Food, Lands and Livelihoods: Setting Research Agendas for Animal Science, (BSAS, Edinbugh), 190–191.
- Teodoro, R.L. & Madalena, F.E., 2003. Dairy production and reproduction by crosses of Holstein, Jersey or Brown Swiss sires with Holstein-Friesian/Gir dams. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 35, 105-115.
- Walker, S.K., Hartwich, K.M. & Seamark, R.F., 1996. The production of unusually large offspring following embryo manipulation: concepts and challenges. *Theriogenology* 45, 111-120.
- Worstfold, A.I., Williams, G. & Williams, D.O., 1989. Ooestrone sulphate measurement in bovine serum during late pregnancy and its relationship with the number of calves born. *The British Veterinary Journal* 145, 46–49.
- Xie, S., Low, B.G., Kramer, K.K., Nagel, R.J., Anthony, R.V., Zoli, A.P., Beckers, J.F. & Roberts, R.M., 1991. Identification of the major pregnancy-specific antigens of cattle and sheep as inactive members of the aspartic proteinase family. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, USA* 88, 10247–10251.
- Zemjanis, R., 1970. *Diagnostic and Therapeutic Techniques in Animal Reproduction*, 2nd Ed., Williams and Wilkins Co., Baltimore, MD.
- Zoli, A.P., Beckers, J.F., Woutters-Ballman, P., Closset, P., Falmagen, P. & Ectors, F., 1991. Purification and characterisation of a bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein. *Biology of Reproduction* 45, 1–10.
- Zoli, A.P., Guilbault, L.A., Delahaut, P., Ortiz, W.B. & Beckers, J.F., 1992. Radioimmunoassay of a bovine pregnancy-associated glycoprotein in serum: its application for pregnancy diagnosis. *Biology of Reproduction* 46, 83–92.
- Österman, S. & Bertilsson, J., 2003. Extended calving interval in combination with milking two or three times per day: effects on milk production and milk composition. *Livestock Production Science* 82, 139–149.

Acknowledgements

A mutual Swedish–Ethiopian SLU–AAU/FVM Sida/SAREC project has sponsored my scholarship and research grant for this study, for which I am grateful.

I am indebted to the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Addis Ababa University (AAU), for offering me study leave; to the council of the Regional State of Oromia Agricultural Development Bureau for its permission to conduct the research in the region; to Holetta Agricultural Research Centre for allowing me to do one of the experiments in the Centre using its animals and all required facilities; to the Department of Clinical Sciences, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences for hosting me during my stay in Uppsala and allowing me to use its facilities for one of my experiments; to the Department of Physiology of Animal Reproduction, University of Liège, Belgium for providing facilities and expert advices for the RIA of PAG, E1-S, and P4; and to the former Department of Clinical Chemistry, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, for progesterone RIA.

I would like to express my deep appreciation and thanks to my principal supervisor, Professor Hans Kindahl; home supervisor, Dr. Merga Bekana; and cosupervisor, Professor Hans Gustafsson for their unreserved, continuous and allround support throughout my studies, including their scientific inputs in all papers included in this thesis.

Professor Hans Kindahl, thank you very much for giving me the freedom to make decisions and work independently, while still giving me all the supervision and support I needed. You have been extremely kind and co-operative with me in all matters when I required your assistance. It has been a great privilege to have you as my scientific supervisor, extending to me your careful guidance, continuous encouragement, and valuable suggestions. Your contribution to my scientific career has been immeasurable. Undeniably, you deserve my deep and heartfelt respect and appreciation. Thank you so much.

Dr. Merga Bekana, you were so kind to me, trusting, and offering me the opportunity to pursue my Ph.D. studies in your research project. Your continuous guidance, close supervision, and encouragement throughout my study period have been vital for the successful completion of my studies. Moreover, as Dean of the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, AAU, your all-round support has contributed much to my success. Indeed, thank you very much.

Professor Hans Gustafsson, I had your close supervision during my research activities, in particular during the clinical and ultrasonographic works at Uppsala. Your patience, thorough guidance and unreserved encouragement were crucial for the successful completion of the experiments. Certainly, your contribution to my overall achievements has been great. Thanks a lot.

My special thanks go to my home Faculty administration particularly to Associate Dean, Dr. Kelay Belihu, former and current Clinical Studies Department Heads, Drs. Yilkal Asfaw and Tefera Yilma, respectively; Pathology and Parasitology

Department Head, Dr. Yacob Hailu, and Administration and Finance Head, Mrs. Felekech Tadesse, for facilitating my research activities at home and for their unreserved overall support throughout my studies. I am also indebted to the entire academic and support staff at my home Faculty for their direct and indirect contributions to the successful completion of my studies. Dr. Alemayehu Lemma, thank you for your friendship, brotherly advice, encouragement and concern.

I am grateful to the staff of the Holetta Agricultural Research Centre, particularly to Mr. Yohannes Gojjam, Dr. Aster Yohannes, and Mr. Kefena Effa for their administrative and technical support, to Mergie T, Deriba H, and Dereje for collecting blood samples and for technical assistance with the ultrasonic examinations, and to Roman for supplying me with relevant animal data from the Centre's animal breeding and lactation record database. My further acknowledgement goes to the artificial insemination technicians and smallholder dairy farmers in Sellale area, and to the staff of Fitche Veterinary Clinic for their overall cooperation in data collection, particularly to Berhanu M and Solomon A for their assistance in milk sample and field data collection, and Almaz S and Girma A for their technical assistance in milk progesterone assay.

From Liège, Belgium: Professor Jean-François Beckers, Dr. Jose Sulon, Dr. Noelita Melo de Sousa, and Mrs. Raja Fares, thank you for your kindness and unreserved support during my two visits and stays in your laboratory for RIA work. The care and hospitality you extended to me were truly wonderful. Professor Beckers, thank you for your generous support and valuable suggestions and critical review as a co-author of in two of the papers included in this thesis. Dr. Sulon, I appreciate your expertise, advice and guidance during the RIA in Liège, Belgium.

My special thanks goes to Professor Ulf Emanuelson for his review and valuable critical comments regarding one of the papers included in this thesis; to professor Mats Forsberg and Åsa Karlsson for their help with the progesterone RIA; and to Carola Jansson and Mari Wallbring. for their assistance with blood sample collection from experimental heifers. I am also grateful to Birgitta Berner for her kindness, unreserved cooperation and administrative assistance; to Marie Sundberg for her administrative and technical support regarding postgraduate courses certificates registration and other related matters; Kjell-Åke Ahlin and Kjell-Ove Eklund for their technical help with computer-related matters; and to Annika Rikberg and Karin Selin-Wretling for their unreserved overall assistance in my daily activities during my stay at the Department of Clinical Sciences, SLU.

I would like to express my appreciation to all staff members at the Division of Reproduction, Department of Clinical Sciences: Lennart Söderquist, Ann-Sofi Bergqvist, Ann-Marie Dalin, Renée Båge, Margareta Wallgren, Ulf Magnusson, Stig Einarsson, and others for their kind support and encouragement. My thanks further extend to the current and former Ph.D. and M.Sc. students at the Division of Reproduction, SLU: Yoseph, Yaohong, Jaetesada, Fernando, Seri, Bojana, Lakic, Ylva B., Ylva P., Linda, Ulrika, Kristina, Sara, Hitish, Zahman, and Anas for their friendly chats and help. Yoseph – thank you for your brotherly advice,

encouragement and concern throughout our stay in Uppsala; surely, the period we spent together was unforgettable.

To my Swedish host family, Margit Schedin and Lars Schedin – thank you very much for your unconditional love, concern and support. Really, it was a great pleasure to me when I spent time with you at your home on several occasions. Thank you for your incredible kindness and hospitality.

I am indebted to all members of the Lemlem Mekane-Yesus congregation in my home town and to those close friends of mine in Debre-Zeit and Addis for their love, encouragement, concern, and prayerful support.

I am so grateful to all the Ethiopians who have been participants in the Uppsala Salem Church and Stockholm Skarholmen Mekane-Yesus Congregation, particularly to Yeworkwa, Berhanu, Lidia and Yohannes, Mulu and Adamu, Saba and Mengesha, Maria and Solomon, Tsehay and Bekele, Ruth, Hana, Abebech,-for their genuine love, concern, encouragement and prayerful support. Further thank goes to Yetnayet and Wubshet, Zewditu and Tasew, Remla, Aster, Senait, Kaleb, Genet, Barbro, Ruth Y, and Hana Y.

I am indebted to my fellow Ethiopian former and current Ph.D. and M.Sc. students in Uppsala, particularly to the Syslo-Metebaber group members: Dereje, Girma, Hussein, Jemma, Jemmal, Mengistu, Sissay, Teshome, Yoseph, and Zeleke. The time we spent together at the weekends, when we had chats and humorous discussions, was unforgettable. It has been a wonderful experience and I enjoyed it very much. Tesfanesh, Tadelech, Bekele, Solomon, Fantaw, Menfes, Mulugeta, Mariamawit, and Dereje A – thank you for your encouragement and kind help.

My father, Lobago and mother, Beletech; my mother-in-law, Atnaufa; my late grand mother-in-law, Etalemahu; my brothers and sisters; my brothers- and sisters-in-law; my uncles Degu and his family and the late Senbeto and his family, the late Kegnu and his family deserve my appreciation and thanks for their love, encouragement and help.

My last but greatest debt is to my wife, Zelalem Zewdie, for her wonderful love, care, understanding, patience, encouragement and unreserved prayerful support. I realize that you are the precious gift to me from Almighty God to stand by my side through all ups and downs of my life. Undeniably, you have been the pillar of my success, next to God. May God bless you for ever! Yeabsira, my son, sorry we have missed each other; I love you so much and I understand how tough the years apart have been to both of us and promise to compensate you for missing me.

Finally, praise to Almighty God.

«የረዳኝን፡እግዚስብሔርን፡ስመሰግናስሁ፡፡» መዝ. 13÷6